
Regular Meeting 

of the 

Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 

PRELIMINARY 
AGENDA 

December 28, 2022 

At  

10:30 a.m.

Agenda Subject to Change 

1) Roll Call

2) Minutes for Meeting October 31, 2022

3) Financials for October and November 2022

4) Resolutions for Consideration:

I. Final Resolution – Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC

II. Final Resolution – Mary the Queen Housing Development Fund Corp.

III. Resolution – Conversion of State Disaster Emergency Loan Award to Combination Loan

Award and Grant Award for Sacred Seeds Enterprises LLC Loan to Grant

IV. Resolution – Conversion of State Disaster Emergency Loan Award to Combination Loan

Award and Grant Award for Bougie Brews

V. Resolution Authorizing Administrative Action of Extend Sales Tax Exemption Period

VI. Inducement Resolution – The Vineyard Holdings NY LLC (83-95 Vineyard Ave)

5) Other Business/and Any Other Business that Comes Before the Board

6) Legal Updates

7) Adjournment
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Proceedings

1 Proceedings
2 MAYOR SPANO:  Good morning,
3 everyone, we might as well start.
4 MR. OOMMEN:  I will do the roll
5 call.
6 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay, ready.
7 MR. OOMMEN:  I'll do the roll
8 call.  Mayor Mike Spano.
9 MAYOR SPANO:  Here.

10 MR. OOMMEN:  Marilyn Anderson.
11 MS. ANDERSON:  Here.
12 MR. OOMMEN:  Melissa Nacerino.
13 MS. NACERINO:  Here.
14 MR. OOMMEN:  Cecile Singer.
15 MS. SINGER:  Here.
16 MR. OOMMEN:  Henry Djonbalaj.
17 MR. DJONBALAJ:  Here.
18 MR. OOMMEN:  Roberto Espiritu.
19 MR. ESPIRITU:  Here.
20 MR. OOMMEN:  Victor Gjonaj.
21 MR. GJONAJ:  Here.
22 MR. OOMMEN:  We have a quorum.
23 MAYOR SPANO:  Thank you.  Good
24 morning.  Everyone should have the
25 minutes of the meeting of September
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1                   Proceedings
2           13th, 2022 in front of them.  Are there
3           any questions?  If there are no
4           questions, somebody make a motion that
5           we accept.
6                MR. ESPIRITU:  I make a motion.
7                MAYOR SPANO:  Roberto made a
8           motion, seconded by Cecile.  We accept
9           the minutes.  There are no questions?
10           Positives?  All right.  Any negatives?
11           Hearing none, the minutes are passed.
12           Okay.  Item three, financials.
13                MR. OOMMEN:  For the month of July
14           through September we received three new
15           applications but did not receive any
16           agency fees.  Our cash on hand at the
17           end of September was 4.52 million
18           dollars.
19                I just want to point out for our
20           revenue in September there is a few
21           large variances from last year and that
22           is due to the timing of when we
23           received those funds and also there is
24           overpayment from the City of Yonkers
25           that we received last year, so that is
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1                   Proceedings
2           the reason for the difference.
3                If anyone has any other questions,
4           please let me know.
5                MS. SINGER:  Since we are doing
6           three months of financials, that it
7           would be interesting to go through the
8           September financials for just
9           differentials to just point out the
10           differentials, so I think that would be
11           a good thing to do.
12                MAYOR SPANO:  Did you hear what
13           Cecile just said.
14                MR. OOMMEN:  You want me to
15           mention the differential for September,
16           correct?
17                MS. SINGER:  Right.
18                MR. OOMMEN:  If we go through
19           September's first page, the current end
20           of September, there are differences in
21           the revenue but for our expenses there
22           are a few for salaries.  That was just
23           an increase from the prior year, prior
24           month.  There is an increase from our
25           rent, rent expense which was an
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1 Proceedings
2 agreement here to increase, and if we
3 go through all the expense items there
4 is just_-- there is increases due to
5 agreement changes.  There are some
6 bills that were changed as well.  There
7 was the Academy for Economic
8 Development that we did virtually that
9 we didn't have last year, and other

10 than that, those are the basic
11 variances.
12 MS. SINGER:  Thank you.
13 MS. McGILL:  Can you just note,
14 salaries are actually under budget and
15 expenses are under budget for the
16 month.
17 MAYOR SPANO:  Any questions?
18 Okay.  So anyone want to make a motion
19 that we accept the financials? Cecile
20 made a motion, seconded by Henry.  All
21 in favor?
22 (A chorus of ayes.)
23 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
24 Hearing none, the financials are
25 accepted.  Okay.  Item Four, Jaime.
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1                   Proceedings
2                MS. McGILL:  Everyone should have
3           received a copy of the IDA budget and
4           itemized breakdown.  You also have a
5           copy in your pocket which you will be
6           able to read as well as the reforecast.
7                So we anticipate agency fees on
8           seven projects closing, four of them
9           which have already been induced and
10           management fees are based on coming
11           projects that we have, a
12           straightforward number.
13                The Pier revenue is projected to
14           increase and that is based on in
15           January we had a change in the rental
16           agreement.  The budget had already been
17           produced and passed by the board so it
18           is not reflected in the budget but we
19           have been receiving the increased
20           amount for the entire year.
21                And the way we know, it is grant
22           based so all the expenses, it is a net
23           zero impact to the income.
24                On the expenses, salaries are
25           projected at fully staffed.  Rent is
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1                   Proceedings
2           based on our contractual agreement.
3           Employee benefits are up.  This is due
4           to premium increase and the adoption of
5           the tuition policy that mirrors the
6           city policy.  I think the Governance
7           Committee just met to review that.  The
8           board has not officially adopted it yet
9           so assuming the board adopts it today.
10                Postage and delivery is down a
11           bit.  That is because we have a large
12           credit on account.  Printing and
13           production is up because now we have
14           more live meetings so there will be
15           more production going out.
16                Consulting fees.  So there is an
17           increase in consulting fees.  This
18           includes a zoning consultant that will
19           work with the City of Yonkers.  I don't
20           know if Jim wants to talk to that.
21                MR. CAVANAUGH:  I am sorry?
22                MS. McGILL:  The zoning
23           consultant, I don't know if you want to
24           talk to that a little.
25                MR. CAVANAUGH:  Yes.  The Mayor
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1                   Proceedings
2           and Commissioner Albano and myself has
3           discussed the city's Zoning Code which
4           really hasn't been revised in over 10
5           years and the Zoning Code is something
6           that should be looked at from time to
7           time, and in particular now because we
8           are seeing so much growth in Yonkers
9           and we are seeing changes.  You know,
10           retail landscape is changing.  We are
11           seeing a new owner at Ridge Hill and
12           they are bringing to our attention
13           certain restrictive portions of the
14           Zoning Code that force them to come in
15           for a variance where as in other
16           commutes you might be able to do
17           certain things as of right, so we have
18           noticed that New Rochelle and White
19           Plains in the last several years have
20           rewritten their Zoning Code and it has
21           made things much easier for investors
22           in those cities, not just for large
23           investors, also small homeowners, you
24           know, things change, so the Mayor
25           suggested that we have a task force
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1                   Proceedings
2           which would be the IDA, the Planning
3           Department, the Mayor's Office and we
4           would reach out to various community
5           stake holders, whether the investment
6           community, homeowners association,
7           anyone with an interest in zoning and
8           spend the next several months to update
9           our code, and so we have proposed a
10           hundred thousand dollars in our budget
11           to hire a consultant because you do
12           need a professional to guide you.
13           That's a bit of a guess as to what the
14           number will be.  It might be more.  I
15           don't think it will be less but that
16           will be the purpose.
17                MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.
18                MS. McGILL:  So we no longer have
19           the Gen Y contract.  That has been
20           taken out by the city so that's a
21           substantial reduction in our expenses.
22           It helps to offset any of the other
23           line item increases.
24                Board meetings, board and business
25           meetings is up.  We reappropriated one
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1                   Proceedings
2           of the other lines and really tried to
3           consolidate that and put it where it
4           should be.  Also having live meetings
5           has an additional expense so that is up
6           slightly but it up a big percentage but
7           a small dollar amount.  Overall the
8           expenses are down two percent.
9                We also approved the three year
10           budget which just assumes a two percent
11           overall increase with any nonrecurring
12           items taken out of that.  The board
13           does review the budget annually so this
14           is just an estimate for the three year
15           projection and each year the board will
16           approve the budget.
17                Anyone have any specific
18           questions?
19                MS. SINGER:  Yes.
20                MAYOR SPANO:  Cecile.
21                MS. SINGER:  I have a question on
22           the income side.  With our Pier, 7200,
23           it went from 180 to 120.  Is that
24           because you have adjusted lease the
25           amount?
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2 MS. McGILL:  Yes.  So when the
3 2022 budget was approved in October, we
4 approve every October, then in January
5 this year the board approved a new rent
6 agreement which increased the rent from
7 $10,000 to $15,000.  We readjusted it
8 back to where it was so that reflects
9 the new agreement and we don't

10 anticipate any change in that.
11 MS. SINGER:  Thank you.
12 MAYOR SPANO:  So we have the 2023
13 budget in front of us.  Are there any
14 other questions?  Hearing no other
15 questions, anyone want to make a
16 motion?  Cecile made a motion to accept
17 the 2023 budget, seconded by Henry.
18 All in favor?
19 (A chorus of ayes.)
20 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
21 Hearing none, the items are passed.
22 Resolutions for consideration.
23 MS. McGILL:  The next item is our
24 only resolution for consideration, a
25 resolution to adopt certain policies
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1                   Proceedings
2           and procedures and addressing other
3           governance matters.
4                The governance meeting met before
5           this meeting to review personnel policy
6           and procedures as well as our
7           guidelines and procedures.  Everyone
8           should have a red line copy of all of
9           the insertions of the policies and any
10           edits to the policy.  We have Michael
11           Curti here to represent some of the
12           policy additions.
13                MR. CURTI:  Thank you, Jaime, and
14           good morning, Mayor, members of the
15           Board.
16                Before you are resolutions to
17           adopt certain policies and procedures
18           and other governance matters.  Policies
19           and procedures primarily deal with
20           agency staff.  The other governance
21           matters deal primarily with board
22           operations.
23                With regard first to the policies
24           and procedures and also the governance
25           matters as a general proposition, the
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1                   Proceedings
2           Governance Committee did recommend
3           these changes to the larger board that
4           you are currently considering.
5                With regard to those policies and
6           procedures, there were a number of
7           changes made to conform with the
8           policies and procedures that are
9           provided to city employees.  Obviously
10           we wanted to have parity between the
11           folks that work here at the IDA and the
12           folks also that work with the city.
13                Some of the those changing include
14           staggered personal days.  Every new
15           hire or incumbent here at the IDA gets
16           four personal days a year.  We made
17           some changes that stagger those four
18           days, depending when you come in during
19           the year, so if you are hired in
20           January, you get the full four days.
21           If you are hired in April you get three
22           days, so on and so forth.
23                Social media policy has previously
24           been adopted by the IDA.  It is
25           included now in our policies and
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2 procedures.  There were some changes
3 that are statutory in nature such as
4 tracking FMLA guidelines and also
5 sexual harassment policy which was
6 changed here in New York a couple of
7 years ago.
8 With regard to the governance
9 matters that relate to the board, the

10 President and Executive Director asked
11 us to do an audit of the policies.  We
12 compared those policies to best
13 practices that were published by the
14 authority budget office which is-- has
15 oversight over the IDA, so we included
16 some language that we found missing in
17 our existing policies to conform to
18 that language going forward.
19 There is the inclusion of our
20 recapture policy which was also
21 previously adopted by the agency board.
22 That would recapture policy allows the
23 board to reconsider benefits in the
24 event that an applicant has not
25 followed through on some of the
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2           promises they made to the IDA such as
3           job creation, also investment, and
4           that's up to the board whether you want
5           to recapture those benefits or not but
6           obviously that is a good stewardship
7           measure in terms of overseeing the
8           financial system.
9                If you have any questions, I will
10           be happy to answer them.  The director
11           is reminding me of the tuition
12           reimbursement policy.
13                So to the extent anybody who works
14           here at the IDA does take a course or
15           pursues a degree that has some
16           relevance to our agency operations,
17           they receive up to $2500 per year
18           towards the tuition.
19                MR. CAVANAUGH:  You might point
20           out, Michael, I think you did, it may
21           not be a hundred percent clear.  All
22           these changes bring our benefits up to
23           the level that the City of Yonkers
24           already provides.  We are not going
25           ahead with anything the city provides
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2           for its employees.  In many areas we
3           provided less in terms of some relief
4           policies.  We didn't have tuition
5           reimbursement, so now if you work for
6           the IDA, you get the same benefits as
7           if you worked for the city itself.
8                MS. SINGER:  So that's the what
9           the Governance Committee approved all
10           of the policies because they were
11           largely conforming so they brought us
12           into line with best practices and that
13           was a very important thing to do so
14           that was the recommendation of the
15           Governance Committee.
16                MAYOR SPANO:  As you know, this
17           year the city put in place a tuition
18           reimbursement program for city
19           employees which I think is important,
20           important help, especially for our
21           ambitious, you know, employees that
22           want to go out there and further
23           education, it would be helpful.  It is
24           always better for the residence of our
25           city.
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1                   Proceedings
2                MS. SINGER:  The recapture policy
3           was, of course, very important for all
4           of our entities to be able to have
5           recourse when there was a problem.
6                MAYOR SPANO:  All right.  Any
7           other questions about this?  All right.
8           Anyone want to make a motion we accept?
9                Victor, seconded by Marilyn.  All
10           in favor?
11                (A chorus of ayes.)
12                MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?  The
13           item is passed.  Okay.  Any other
14           business?
15                MS. McGILL:  No business.
16                MAYOR SPANO:  And any legal
17           updates, Larry?
18                MR. SYKES:  There are none.
19                MAYOR SPANO:  Anyone want to make
20           a motion with adjourn?
21                MS. NACERINO:  Make a motion.
22                MAYOR SPANO:  Melissa made a
23           motion, seconded by Cecile that we
24           adjourn.  All in favor?
25                (A chorus of ayes.)
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2                MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
3           Hearing none, we are adjourned.  Thank
4           you.
5                (Short pause.)
6                MAYOR SPANO:  I want to mention
7           something on the record that I didn't
8           mention before.  Melissa, you want to
9           make a motion we reopen the meeting.
10                MS. NACERINO:  Motion we reopen
11           the meeting.
12                MAYOR SPANO:  Seconded by Henry,
13           all in favor?
14                (A chorus of ayes.)
15                MAYOR SPANO:  It has come to my
16           attention in the 2023 budget that was
17           passed there were raises were put
18           forth.  One of the raises obviously is
19           for Jaime McGill.  Jaime McGill, you
20           all know, is my sister-in-law so I
21           wanted to just make sure that while
22           that was something that was done arm's
23           length from me, it was not something--
24           it was something I was not a part of
25           intentionally but it is something that
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2           I have to vote on today so I want to
3           make sure I make that very public.
4                Do I have to excuse myself or
5           should I just make it public?
6                MR. CURTI:  We will note you as a
7           recusal, Mayor, for this vote and we
8           can call a role call.
9                MAYOR SPANO:  We are going to go
10           back to the budget, 2023, item four.
11           Somebody want to make a motion that we
12           reconsider?  Henry made a motion,
13           seconded by Cecile.  All in favor?
14                (A chorus of ayes.)
15                MAYOR SPANO:  The item is back in
16           front of us.  I want to say for the
17           record Jaime McGill is my
18           sister-in-law.  There are raises for
19           the staff.  She is one of those people,
20           so it is the advice of counsel that I
21           should recuse myself so I am going to
22           recuse myself from this vote.  Are
23           there any questions?
24                MR. CURTI:  Just note for the
25           record, Mayor, you were not involved
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2           with regard to that as you previously
3           stated.
4                MR. CAVANAUGH:  The Mayor's
5           position goes beyond recusal.  As the
6           board knows, I communicated directly
7           with the board regarding raises with
8           regards to the executive director's
9           raise.  The Mayor and I did not have a
10           discussion.  He said leave it in the
11           board's hands and he was unaware of the
12           raise that was proposed and may still
13           be, I don't know.
14                MAYOR SPANO:  All right.  So with
15           that, are there any questions?  Hearing
16           no questions, somebody want to make a
17           motion?  Henry made a motion.  We
18           accepted-- Marilyn has accepted it.
19           All in favor?
20                (A chorus of ayes.)
21                MAYOR SPANO:  Note me as recused.
22           Anyone want to make a motion that we
23           adjourn?  Roberto.
24                MR. ESPIRITU:  I make a motion.
25                MAYOR SPANO:  Seconded by Victor.
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2           All in favor?
3                (A chorus of ayes.)
4                MR. SPANO:  All right, we are
5           adjourned.
6                (Time noted: 10:30 a.m.)
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1                  CERTIFICATION
2
3 STATE OF NEW YORK     )
4                       )  ss.
5 COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER )
6            I, HOWARD BRESHIN, a Court Reporter
7 and Notary Public within and for the State of New
8 York, do hereby certify:
9            That I reported the proceedings that
10 are hereinbefore set forth, and that such
11 transcript is a true and accurate record of said
12 proceedings.
13            I further certify that I am not
14 related to any of the parties to this action by
15 blood or marriage, and that I am in no way
16 interested in the outcome of this matter.
17            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto
18 set my hand.
19
20                    <%24695,Signature%>
21                    HOWARD BRESHIN,
22                    COURT REPORTER
23
24
25
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Income Statement

For the Current Month Ending October 31, 2022

Current Month
This Year

Current Month
Last Year

Variance 
Over/(Under)

Current Month
Budget

Variance Budget
Current Month

Revenues

Agency Fees 5,000.00$    287,625.00$     (282,625.00)$     -$   5,000.00$    

Management Fees 1,000.00   500.00   500.00   - 1,000.00 

Application Fees -   1,200.00   (1,200.00)   600.00   (600.00)   

Pier License Fee 15,000.00   10,000.00   5,000.00   10,000.00   5,000.00   

Interest Earned IDA Savings 8,713.63   877.42   7,836.21   - 8,713.63 

Miscellaneous -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Revenues 29,713.63   300,202.42   (270,488.79)   10,600.00   19,113.63   

Workforce Grant 48,766.44   100,415.32   (51,648.88)   68,883.00   (20,116.56)   

Total Revenues 78,480.07   400,617.74   (322,137.67)   79,483.00   (1,002.93)   

Expenses

Acct Pay Estimation Variance (11,999.21)   - (11,999.21) - (11,999.21) 

Salaries 33,923.10   31,444.44   2,478.66  34,672.00   (748.90)  

Rental Expense 9,337.01   - 9,337.01 11,172.00   (1,834.99)  

Payroll Taxes-FICA 2,819.24   2,400.58   418.66  3,418.00   (598.76)   

Pension Costs -   -   -   -   -   

Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Payroll Taxes-UI -   -   -   -   -   

Payroll / Tax Processing 380.56   680.66   (300.10)   352.00   28.56   

Employee Benefits 13,103.87   (3.74)   13,107.61   10,040.00   3,063.87   

Office Supplies (6.50)   - (6.50) 700.00   (706.50)   

Office Furniture -   -   -  -   -   

Equipment -   -   -  -   -   

Postage & Delivery 149.46   - 149.46 173.00   (23.54)   

Printing & Reproduction 412.70   - 412.70 800.00   (387.30)   

Appraisal Fees -   -   -  6,250.00   (6,250.00)   

Insurance -   -   -   -   -   

Legal Fees -   -   -   15,000.00   (15,000.00)   

Public Hearings -   -   -   200.00   (200.00)   

Audit & Accounting Fees 1,950.00   - 1,950.00 2,000.00   (50.00)   

Consulting Fees 5,000.00   - 5,000.00 8,000.00   (3,000.00)   

Advertising 25,527.29   - 25,527.29 35,167.00   (9,639.71)   

Pre-Apprenticeship Expenses -   -   -   -   -   

Auto Expense 350.00   350.00   - 795.00 (445.00)   

Conferences & Travel -   -   -   2,850.00   (2,850.00)   

Business Meetings -   599.70   (599.70)   550.00   (550.00)   

Dues & Subscriptions 201.60   - 201.60  525.00   (323.40)   

Miscellaneous -   -   -  100.00   (100.00)   

Communications 1,787.46   666.64   1,120.82 1,909.00   (121.54)   

Bad Debt Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Pier Proj NYPA Expense 536.39   727.05   (190.66)   10,503.00   (9,966.61)   

Pier Proj Sec 108 Note Int Exp -   -   -   -   -   

Pier Proj Other Expenses -   -   -   8,333.00   (8,333.00)   

Pier Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

COVID Grant Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Expenses 83,472.97   36,865.33   46,607.64   153,509.00   (70,036.03)   

Workforce Salaries 44,730.82   92,106.20   (47,375.38)   42,947.00   1,783.82   

Workforce-Payroll Related Exp. 3,813.80   7,977.30   (4,163.50)   4,700.00   (886.20)   

Workforce Employee Benefits 17,150.16   328.83   16,821.33   21,236.00   (4,085.84)   

Subtotal WIB Expenses 65,694.78   100,412.33   (34,717.55)   68,883.00   (3,188.22)   

Total Expenses 149,167.75   137,277.66   11,890.09   222,392.00   (73,224.25)   

Net Income IDA (53,759.34)   263,337.09   (317,096.43)   (142,909.00)   89,149.66   

Net Income WIB (16,928.34)   2.99   (16,931.33)   - (16,928.34) 

Net Income (70,687.68)$     263,340.08$     (334,027.76)$     (142,909.00)$     72,221.32$    

Unaudited - For Management Purposes Only
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Income Statement

For the Ten Months Ending October 31, 2022

Year to Date
This Year

Year to Date
Last Year

Variance 
Over/(Under)

Year to Date
Budget

Variance Budget
Current Month

GL Codes Revenues

7005 Agency Fees 571,311.07$    1,762,035.78$    (1,190,724.71)$   1,904,600.00$      (1,333,288.93)$   

7007 Management Fees 75,000.00   79,000.00   (4,000.00)   160,000.00   (85,000.00)   

7010 Application Fees 4,200.00   3,600.00   600.00   3,600.00   600.00   

7200 Pier License Fee 160,000.00   105,000.00   55,000.00   100,000.00   60,000.00   

7190 Interest Earned IDA Savings 30,093.74   8,082.06   22,011.68   -                        30,093.74           

7200 Miscellaneous 3,156.56   841,866.00   (838,709.44)   600.00   2,556.56   

Subtotal  IDA Revenues 843,761.37   2,799,583.84   (1,955,822.47)   2,168,800.00   (1,325,038.63)   

7098 Workforce Grant 975,234.30   1,131,829.60   (156,595.30)   1,225,890.00   (250,655.70)   

Total Revenues 1,818,995.67   3,931,413.44   (2,112,417.77)   3,394,690.00   (1,575,694.33)   

Expenses

5304 Acct Pay Estimation Variance (11,999.21)   - (11,999.21)  -   -   

8000 Salaries 304,101.73   340,077.71   (35,975.98)  381,391.00   (77,289.27)   

8050 Rental Expense 128,376.29   59,358.63   69,017.66  118,176.00   10,200.29   

8100 Payroll Taxes-FICA 23,877.75   25,365.20   (1,487.45)  37,599.00   (13,721.25)   

8125 Pension Costs 9,745.18   32,706.00   (22,960.82)  48,842.00   (39,096.82)   

8150 Payroll Taxes-UI 2,999.70   - 2,999.70  2,718.00   281.70   

8175 Payroll / Tax Processing 4,252.55   4,770.91   (518.36)  3,972.00   280.55   

8190 Employee Benefits 97,107.25   44,391.98   52,715.27  104,757.00   (7,649.75)   

8200 Office Supplies 4,535.92   6,814.07   (2,278.15)  7,000.00   (2,464.08)   

8250 Office Furniture -   -   -   -   -   

8255 Equipment 3,441.01   - 3,441.01  3,500.00   (58.99)   

8300 Postage & Delivery 3,364.51   2,154.20   1,210.31  1,990.00   1,374.51   

8400 Printing & Reproduction 7,774.17   5,925.90   1,848.27  8,000.00   (225.83)   

8450 Insurance 5,222.93   5,212.64   10.29   2,947.00   2,275.93   

8500 Legal Fees 1,800.00   56,804.24   (55,004.24)   150,000.00   (148,200.00)   

8510 Appraisal Fees 12,500.00   - 12,500.00 62,500.00   (50,000.00)   

8530 Public Hearings -   -   -   2,600.00   (2,600.00)   

8550 Audit & Accounting Fees 27,300.00   15,600.00   11,700.00   52,500.00   (25,200.00)   

8650 Consulting Fees 91,875.00   61,475.00   30,400.00   130,000.00   (38,125.00)   

8750 Advertising 316,424.25   912,820.33   (596,396.08)   515,666.00   (199,241.75)   

8775 Pre-Apprenticeship Expenses -   -   -   150,698.00   (150,698.00)   

8800 Auto Expense 5,201.60   3,940.80   1,260.80   5,580.00   (378.40)   

8850 Conferences & Travel 150.00   100.00   50.00   13,500.00   (13,350.00)   

8900 Business Meetings 4,584.50   2,838.60   1,745.90   5,000.00   (415.50)   

8925 Dues & Subscriptions 7,595.10   1,425.00   6,170.10   9,950.00   (2,354.90)   

8950 Miscellaneous 160.69   2,764.47   (2,603.78)   1,000.00   (839.31)   

8976 Communications 20,271.22   13,813.25   6,457.97   19,890.00   381.22   

Bad Debt Expense 10,000.00   - 10,000.00  - 10,000.00  

9200 Pier Proj NYPA Expense 5,226.84   8,195.24   (2,968.40)  105,032.00   (99,805.16) 

9210 Pier Proj Sec 108 Note Int Exp 86,805.50   12,615.50   74,190.00  95,238.00   (8,432.50)  

9220 Pier Proj Other Expenses -   2,762.50   (2,762.50)  83,333.00   (83,333.00) 

Pier Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

COVID Grant Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Expenses 1,172,694.48   1,621,932.17   (449,237.69)   2,123,379.00   (938,685.31)   

8025 Workforce Salaries 882,413.61   1,043,642.35   (161,228.74)   933,418.00   (51,004.39)   

8192 Workforce-Payroll Related Exp. (25,619.47)   81,226.28   (106,845.75)   102,536.00   (128,155.47)   

8195 Workforce Employee Benefits 92,729.22   133,640.18   (40,910.96)   189,936.00   (97,206.78)   

Subtotal WIB Expenses 949,523.36   1,258,508.81   (308,985.45)   1,225,890.00   (276,366.64)   

Total Expenses 2,122,217.84   2,880,440.98   (758,223.14)   3,349,269.00   (1,215,051.95)   

Net Income IDA (328,933.11)   1,177,651.67   (1,506,584.78)   45,421.00   (386,353.32)   

Net Income WIB 25,710.94   (126,679.21)   152,390.15   - 25,710.94 

Net Income (303,222.17)$     1,050,972.46$     (1,354,194.63)$   45,421.00$     (360,642.38)$      

Unaudited - For Management Purposes Only
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Balance Sheet

October 31, 2022

ASSETS

Current Assets

 Cash and equivalents 4,319,576.12   

 Cash - Restricted - Pier Project 188,757.69   

 Cash - Workforce Investment 46,553.67   

Pilot Payment Escrow Account 126,881.54   

Accounts Receivable 5,000.00   

TC Escrow 10,000.00   

 Accounts Receivable Pending Future Developer Chicken Island 670,000.00   

    Offset In event of non-development of Chicken Island (670,000.00)   

 Accounts Receivable - Pier 96,250.00   

Allowance for Pier (96,250.00)   

Accounts Receivable - Workforce -   

COVID Loan Receivable 15,708.15   

Prepaid Expenses -   

 Restricted cash - Austin Ave 13,723.61   

Loan Receivable Larkin Garage- Due from Yonkers Larkin Garage 2,629,000.00   

Loan Receivable Larkin Garage- Due from Yonkers Larkin Garage Int 410,059.00   

Allowance for Larkin Garage (3,039,059.00)   

  Total Current Assets 4,726,200.78   

 Equipment, net $2,363.32

 Pier Leasehold Improvements, net 3,028,860.00 3,031,223.32   

  Total Assets 7,757,424.10   

Deferred Outflows of Resources 542,818.00   

  Total Assets & Deferred Outflows 8,300,242.10   

LIABILITIES

 Accounts Payable/Accrued Liabilities 7,961.47   

Accounting Fees Payable 3,900.00   

Rent Fee Payable 9,337.01   

 Workforce Acct Payable/Accr Liab 407.36   

Pier Acct Payable/Accr Liab -   

 GASB 68 Pension Liability 2,189.00   

Family leave payable 2,769.39   

Escrow funds Payable 10,000.00   

Escrow Deposits 126,825.00   

Scholarship Payable -   

 Due to other entities 13,721.92   

 Pier Sec 108 Note Payable 675,000.00   

 Pier Sec NYPA Loan Payable 164,861.74   

CBA Services Payable 5,900.00   

  Total Liabilities 1,022,872.89   

Deferred Inflows of Resources 647,989.00   

  Total Liabilities & Deferred Inflows 1,670,861.89   

NET POSITION

Net Investment in Capital Assets 2,191,361.58   

 Pier Project 188,757.69

Unrestricted $4,249,260.94

  Total Net Position 6,629,380.21   

  Total Liabilities, Deferred Inflows & Net Position $8,300,242.10

Unaudited - For Management Purposes Only
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Income Statement

For the Current Month Ending November 30, 2022

Current Month
This Year

Current Month
Last Year

Variance 
Over/(Under)

Current Month
Budget

Variance Budget
Current Month

Revenues

Agency Fees 1,749.07$    12,500.00$     (10,750.93)$    -$    1,749.07$   

Management Fees -   -   -   -   -   

Application Fees 600.00   - 600.00  - 600.00  

Pier License Fee 15,000.00   10,000.00   5,000.00   10,000.00   5,000.00   

Interest Earned IDA Savings 9,663.63   833.24   8,830.39   - 9,663.63  

Miscellaneous -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Revenues 27,012.70   23,333.24   3,679.46   10,000.00   17,012.70   

Workforce Grant 104,267.33   80,777.96   23,489.37   65,883.00   38,384.33   

Total Revenues 131,280.03   104,111.20   27,168.83   75,883.00   55,397.03   

Expenses

Acct Pay Estimation Variance -   -   -   -   -   

Salaries 34,273.10   39,995.73   (5,722.63)   34,672.00   (398.90)   

Rental Expense 9,337.01   60,361.78   (51,024.77)   12,092.00   (2,754.99)   

Payroll Taxes-FICA 2,589.74   3,081.53   (491.79)   3,418.00   (828.26)   

Pension Costs -   -   -   -   -   

Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Payroll Taxes-UI -   -   -   -   -   

Payroll / Tax Processing 543.71   505.46   38.25   352.00   191.71   

Employee Benefits 6,681.95   8,362.08   (1,680.13)   16,040.00   (9,358.05)   

Office Supplies 11.00   1,028.43   (1,017.43)   700.00   (689.00)   

Office Furniture -   -   -   -   -   

Equipment -   -   -   -   -   

Postage & Delivery -   -   -   -   -   

Printing & Reproduction -   14.78   (14.78)   800.00   (800.00)   

Appraisal Fees -   -   -   6,250.00   (6,250.00)   

Insurance -   -   -   -   -   

Legal Fees 58,734.75   - 58,734.75  15,000.00   43,734.75   

Public Hearings -   -   -   200.00   (200.00)   

Audit & Accounting Fees -   3,900.00   (3,900.00)   2,000.00   (2,000.00)   

Consulting Fees - (6,475.00)  6,475.00   8,000.00   (8,000.00)   

Advertising 250.00   84,650.98  (84,400.98)   40,667.00   (40,417.00)   

Pre-Apprenticeship Expenses -   -   -   -   -   

Auto Expense 350.00   1,095.40  (745.40)   400.00   (50.00)   

Conferences & Travel -   -   -   350.00   (350.00)   

Business Meetings 419.00   235.25   183.75   550.00   (131.00)   

Dues & Subscriptions 201.40   - 201.40  425.00   (223.60)   

Miscellaneous -   -   -  100.00   (100.00)   

Communications 770.29   1,329.43   (559.14)  1,459.00   (688.71)   

Bad Debt Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Pier Proj NYPA Expense 536.39   - 536.39  10,503.00   (9,966.61)   

Pier Proj Sec 108 Note Int Exp -   -   -  -   -   

Pier Proj Other Expenses -   -   -   8,333.00   (8,333.00)   

Pier Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

COVID Grant Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Expenses 114,698.34   198,085.85   (83,387.51)   162,311.00   (47,612.66)   

Workforce Salaries 44,884.62   40,538.51   4,346.11   42,947.00   1,937.62   

Workforce-Payroll Related Exp. 3,911.48   3,619.62   291.86   4,700.00   (788.52)   

Workforce Employee Benefits 9,656.48   18,698.50   (9,042.02)   18,236.00   (8,579.52)   

Subtotal WIB Expenses 58,452.58   62,856.63   (4,404.05)   65,883.00   (7,430.42)   

Total Expenses 173,150.92   260,942.48   (87,791.56)   228,194.00   (55,043.08)   

Net Income IDA (87,685.64)   (174,752.61)   87,066.97   (152,311.00)   64,625.36   

Net Income WIB 45,814.75   17,921.33   27,893.42   - 45,814.75  

Net Income (41,870.89)$     (156,831.28)$     114,960.39$       (152,311.00)$     110,440.11$       

Unaudited - For Management Purposes Only
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Income Statement

For the Eleven Months Ending November 30, 2022

Year to Date
This Year

Year to Date
Last Year

Variance 
Over/(Under)

Year to Date
Budget

Variance Budget
Current Month

GL Codes Revenues

7005 Agency Fees 573,060.14$    1,774,535.78$    (1,201,475.64)$   1,904,600.00$     (1,331,539.86)$   

7007 Management Fees 75,000.00   79,000.00   (4,000.00)   160,000.00   (85,000.00)   

7010 Application Fees 4,800.00   3,600.00   1,200.00   3,600.00       1,200.00   

7200 Pier License Fee 175,000.00   115,000.00   60,000.00   110,000.00   65,000.00   

7190 Interest Earned IDA Savings 39,757.37   8,915.30   30,842.07   - 39,757.37 

7200 Miscellaneous 3,156.56   841,866.00   (838,709.44)   600.00   2,556.56   

Subtotal  IDA Revenues 870,774.07   2,822,917.08   (1,952,143.01)   2,178,800.00   (1,308,025.93)   

7098 Workforce Grant 1,079,501.63   1,212,607.56   (133,105.93)   1,291,773.00   (212,271.37)   

Total Revenues 1,950,275.70   4,035,524.64   (2,085,248.94)   3,470,573.00   (1,520,297.30)   

Expenses

5304 Acct Pay Estimation Variance (11,999.21)   - (11,999.21) -   -   

8000 Salaries 338,374.83   380,073.44   (41,698.61) 416,063.00   (77,688.17)   

8050 Rental Expense 137,713.30   119,720.41   17,992.89  130,268.00   7,445.30   

8100 Payroll Taxes-FICA 26,467.49   28,446.73   (1,979.24)  41,017.00   (14,549.51)   

8125 Pension Costs 9,745.18   32,706.00   (22,960.82) 48,842.00   (39,096.82)   

8150 Payroll Taxes-UI 2,999.70   - 2,999.70  2,718.00   281.70   

8175 Payroll / Tax Processing 4,796.26   5,276.37   (480.11)  4,324.00   472.26   

8190 Employee Benefits 103,789.20   52,754.06   51,035.14 120,796.00   (17,006.80)   

8200 Office Supplies 4,546.92   7,842.50   (3,295.58)  7,700.00   (3,153.08)   

8250 Office Furniture -   -   -   -   -   

8255 Equipment 3,441.01   - 3,441.01 3,500.00   (58.99)   

8300 Postage & Delivery 3,364.51   2,154.20   1,210.31   1,990.00   1,374.51   

8400 Printing & Reproduction 7,774.17   5,940.68   1,833.49   8,800.00   (1,025.83)   

8450 Insurance 5,222.93   5,212.64   10.29   2,947.00   2,275.93   

8500 Legal Fees 60,534.75   56,804.24   3,730.51   165,000.00   (104,465.25)   

8510 Appraisal Fees 12,500.00   - 12,500.00 68,750.00   (56,250.00)   

8530 Public Hearings -   -   -   2,800.00   (2,800.00)   

8550 Audit & Accounting Fees 27,300.00   19,500.00   7,800.00   54,500.00   (27,200.00)   

8650 Consulting Fees 91,875.00   55,000.00   36,875.00   138,000.00   (46,125.00)   

8750 Advertising 316,674.25   997,471.31   (680,797.06)   556,333.00   (239,658.75)   

8775 Pre-Apprenticeship Expenses -   -   -   150,698.00   (150,698.00)   

8800 Auto Expense 5,551.60   5,036.20   515.40   5,980.00   (428.40)   

8850 Conferences & Travel 150.00   100.00   50.00   13,850.00   (13,700.00)   

8900 Business Meetings 5,003.50   3,073.85   1,929.65   5,550.00   (546.50)   

8925 Dues & Subscriptions 7,796.50   1,425.00   6,371.50   10,375.00   (2,578.50)   

8950 Miscellaneous 160.69   2,764.47   (2,603.78)   1,100.00   (939.31)   

8976 Communications 21,041.51   15,142.68   5,898.83   21,349.00   (307.49)   

Bad Debt Expense 10,000.00   - 10,000.00 - 10,000.00  

9200 Pier Proj NYPA Expense 5,763.23   8,195.24   (2,432.01)  115,536.00   (109,772.77) 

9210 Pier Proj Sec 108 Note Int Exp 86,805.50   12,615.50   74,190.00 95,238.00   (8,432.50)   

9220 Pier Proj Other Expenses -   2,762.50   (2,762.50)  91,667.00   (91,667.00)   

Pier Depreciation Expense -   -   -   -   -   

COVID Grant Expense -   -   -   -   -   

Subtotal  IDA Expenses 1,287,392.82   1,820,018.02   (532,625.20)   2,285,691.00   (986,298.97)   

8025 Workforce Salaries 927,298.23   1,084,180.86   (156,882.63)   976,365.00   (49,066.77)   

8192 Workforce-Payroll Related Exp. (21,707.99)   84,845.90   (106,553.89)   107,236.00   (128,943.99)   

8195 Workforce Employee Benefits 102,385.70   152,338.68   (49,952.98)   208,172.00   (105,786.30)   

Subtotal WIB Expenses 1,007,975.94   1,321,365.44   (313,389.50)   1,291,773.00   (283,797.06)   

Total Expenses 2,295,368.76   3,141,383.46   (846,014.70)   3,577,464.00   (1,270,096.03)   

Net Income IDA (416,618.75)   1,002,899.06   (1,419,517.81)   (106,891.00)   (321,726.96)   

Net Income WIB 71,525.69   (108,757.88)   180,283.57   - 71,525.69 

Net Income (345,093.06)$     894,141.18$     (1,239,234.24)$   (106,891.00)$     (250,201.27)$      
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Yonkers Industrial Development Agency
Balance Sheet

November 30, 2022

ASSETS

Current Assets

 Cash and equivalents 4,261,640.18   

 Cash - Restricted - Pier Project 193,251.16   

 Cash - Workforce Investment 105,047.18   

Pilot Payment Escrow Account 126,881.54   

Accounts Receivable 5,000.00   

TC Escrow 10,000.00   

 Accounts Receivable Pending Future Developer Chicken Island 670,000.00   

    Offset In event of non-development of Chicken Island (670,000.00)   

 Accounts Receivable - Pier 96,250.00   

Allowance for Pier (96,250.00)   

Accounts Receivable - Workforce -   

COVID Loan Receivable 15,708.15   

Prepaid Expenses -   

 Restricted cash - Austin Ave 4.85   

Loan Receivable Larkin Garage- Due from Yonkers Larkin Garage 2,629,000.00   

Loan Receivable Larkin Garage- Due from Yonkers Larkin Garage Int 410,059.00   

Allowance for Larkin Garage (3,039,059.00)   

  Total Current Assets 4,717,533.06   

 Equipment, net $2,363.32

 Pier Leasehold Improvements, net 3,028,860.00 3,031,223.32   

  Total Assets 7,748,756.38   

Deferred Outflows of Resources 542,818.00   

  Total Assets & Deferred Outflows 8,291,574.38   

LIABILITIES

 Accounts Payable/Accrued Liabilities 7,990.32   

Accounting Fees Payable 3,900.00   

Rent Payable 18,674.02   

 Workforce Acct Payable/Accr Liab 3,407.36   

Pier Acct Payable/Accr Liab -   

 GASB 68 Pension Liability 2,189.00   

Family leave payable 3,631.33   

Escrow funds Payable 10,000.00   

Escrow Deposits 126,825.00   

Scholarship Payable -   

 Due to other entities 13,721.92   

 Pier Sec 108 Note Payable 675,000.00   

 Pier Sec NYPA Loan Payable 154,837.11   

CBA Services Payable 35,900.00   

  Total Liabilities 1,056,076.06   

Deferred Inflows of Resources 647,989.00   

  Total Liabilities & Deferred Inflows 1,704,065.06   

NET POSITION

Net Investment in Capital Assets 2,201,386.21   

 Pier Project 193,251.16

Unrestricted $4,192,871.95

  Total Net Position 6,587,509.32   

  Total Liabilities, Deferred Inflows & Net Position $8,291,574.38

Unaudited - For Management Purposes Only
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FINAL RESOLUTION 

(Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC Project) 

 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened 

in public session on December 28, 2022. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022 - 19 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 

AGENCY (THE “AGENCY”) (i) ACKNOWLEDGING THE PUBLIC 

HEARING HELD BY THE AGENCY WITH RESPECT TO THE WHEELER 

BLOCK YONKERS LLC PROJECT, (ii) AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION 

AND DELIVERY OF AN AGENT, FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE AND 

PROJECT AGREEMENT, LEASE AGREEMENT, LEASEBACK 

AGREEMENT, TAX AGREEMENT, TAX AGREEMENT MORTGAGE AND 

RELATED DOCUMENTS; (iii) AUTHORIZING FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 

TO WHEELER BLOCK YONKERS LLC IN THE FORM OF (A) A SALES 

AND USE TAX EXEMPTION FOR PURCHASES AND RENTALS RELATED 

TO THE ACQUISITION, CONSTRUCTION, RECONSTRUCTION, 

RENOVATION AND EQUIPPING OF THE PROJECT, AND (B) A REAL 

PROPERTY TAX ABATEMENT STRUCTURED THROUGH A TAX 

AGREEMENT; AND (iv) AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND 

DELIVERY OF A MORTGAGE AND RELATED DOCUMENTS, IF 

REQUIRED   

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 

York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York (the “State”), as 

amended (hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the Agency was created with the authority and 

power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, 

constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized 

by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, WHEELER BLOCK YONKERS LLC, for itself or an entity to be formed 

(the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the Agency requesting the 

Agency’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (i) the acquisition or 

retention of the land commonly known as 15, 19 and 23 North Broadway (Section 2, Block 2003, 

Lots 22, 25 and 27) (the “Land”); (ii) the construction, renovation, improving, maintaining and 

equipping on the Land of the existing three, vacant, historic apartment buildings, including 

approximately 36 apartments (24 one-bedroom units and 12 alcove studio units, 5 units will be set 

aside as “HOME” rental units), accessibility improvements, a new residential lobby, and ground 

floor commercial space (the “Improvements”); and (iii) the acquisition and installation in and 

around the Land and Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal 

property (the “Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); 

and 
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WHEREAS, on September 13, 2022, the Agency adopted a resolution with respect to the 

Project: (i) accepting the Application of the Company, (ii) directing that a public hearing be held, 

and (iii) describing the Financial Assistance (as hereinafter defined) being contemplated by the 

Agency with respect to the Project; and 

WHEREAS, it is contemplated that the Agency enter into an agent, financial assistance 

and project agreement, pursuant to which the Agency will designate the Company as its agent for 

the purpose of constructing and equipping the Project (the “Agent Agreement”), (ii) negotiate and 

enter into a lease agreement (the “Lease Agreement”), leaseback agreement (the “Leaseback 

Agreement”) and tax agreement (the “Tax Agreement”) with the Company, and, if required by the 

Agency, a Tax Agreement mortgage (the “Tax Agreement Mortgage”), (iii) take a leasehold 

interest in the Land, the Improvements and personal property constituting the Project (once the 

Lease Agreement, Leaseback Agreement and Tax Agreement (and Tax Agreement Mortgage, if 

applicable have been negotiated), and (iv) provide Financial Assistance to the Company in the 

form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the acquisition, 

construction and equipping of the Project, and (b) a partial real property tax abatement structured 

through the Tax Agreement; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 859-a, on October 20, 2022, at 

2:00 p.m. local time, at the offices of Agency at 470 Nepperhan Avenue, Suite 200, Yonkers, New 

York 10701, the Agency held a public hearing with respect to the Project and the proposed 

Financial Assistance being contemplated by the Agency (the “Public Hearing”) whereat interested 

parties were provided a reasonable opportunity, both orally and in writing, to present their views.  

A copy of the Notice of Public Hearing - published and forwarded to the affected taxing 

jurisdictions with Notice Letter at least ten (10) days prior to said Public Hearing - is attached 

hereto as Exhibit A, along with the Affidavit of Publication of The Journal News, and Minutes of 

the Public Hearing; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, Article 

8 of the Environmental Conservation Law and the regulations adopted pursuant thereto at 6 

N.Y.C.R.R. Part 617, as amended (collectively referred to as “SEQRA”), the Agency must satisfy 

the applicable requirements set forth in SEQRA, as necessary, prior to making a final 

determination whether to undertake the Project; and 

WHEREAS, the Company received financial assistance from the Yonkers Economic 

Development Corporation in the form of a mortgage recording exemption in the amount of 

approximately $146,610.00 to finance all or a portion of the financing or re-financing of the costs 

of the Facility; and 

WHEREAS, the number of jobs to be created or maintained at the Facility are projected to 

be five (5). 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF CITY OF 

YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY AS FOLLOWS: 
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Section 1. The Public Hearing held concerning the Project and the Financial 

Assistance was duly held in accordance with the Act, including, but not limited to, the giving of at 

least ten (10) days published notice of the Public Hearing (such notice also provided to the Chief 

Executive Officer of each affected tax jurisdiction), affording interested parties a reasonable 

opportunity, both orally and in writing, to present their views with respect to the Project. The 

Agency hereby determines that the Project is a “commercial” project under the Act, and that 

undertaking and providing financial assistance to the Project (i) will promote and maintain the job 

opportunities, health, general prosperity and economic welfare of the citizens of the City and the 

State and improve their standard of living, (ii) will preserve the competitive position of the Project 

and will not result in the removal of an industrial, manufacturing or commercial plant of the 

Company or any occupant of the Project from one area of the State to another area of the State or 

in the abandonment of one or more plants or facilities of the Company or any occupant of the 

Project except as permitted by the Act, and (iii) is authorized by the Act and will be in furtherance 

of the policy of the State as set forth therein.   

Section 2. The Agency is hereby authorized to provide to the Company the Financial 

Assistance in the form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the 

acquisition, construction, reconstruction, renovation and equipping of the Project, and (b) a real 

property tax abatement structured through the Tax Agreement. 

Section 3. Subject to the Company executing an Agent Agreement (in a form to be 

approved by Counsel to the Agency and/or Transaction Counsel) and the delivery to the Agency 

of a binder, certificate or other evidence of liability insurance policy for the Project satisfactory to 

the Agency, the Agency hereby authorizes the Company to proceed with the acquisition, 

construction and equipping of the Project and hereby appoints the Company as the true and lawful 

agent of the Agency: (i) to acquire, construct and equip the Project; (ii) to make, execute, 

acknowledge and deliver any contracts, orders, receipts, writings and instructions, as the stated 

agent for the Agency with the authority to delegate such agency, in whole or in part, to agents, 

subagents, contractors, and subcontractors of such agents and subagents and to such other parties 

as the Company chooses; and (iii) in general, to do all things which may be requisite or proper for 

completing the Project, all with the same powers and the same validity that the Agency could do 

if acting in its own behalf; provided, however, the Agent Agreement shall expire on December 

31, 2023 (unless extended for good cause by the Executive Director of the Agency) if the Lease 

Agreement, Leaseback Agreement, Tax Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage contemplated 

have not been executed and delivered. 

Section 4.  Based upon the representation and warranties made by the Company in its 

Application for financial assistance, the Agency hereby authorizes and approves the Company as 

its agent to make purchases of goods and services relating to the Project and that would otherwise 

be subject to New York State and local sales and use tax in an amount up to $3,151,528.00, which 

result in New York State and local sales and use tax exemption benefits (“Sales and Use Tax 

Exemption Benefits”) not to exceed $279,698.11.  The Agency agrees to consider any requests by 

the Company for increase to the amount of Sales and Use Tax Exemption Benefits authorized by 

the Agency upon being provided with appropriate documentation detailing the additional 

purchases of property or services. 
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Section 5. Pursuant to Section 875(3) of the New York General Municipal Law, the 

Agency may recover or recapture from the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or 

any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, any sales and use tax 

exemption benefits taken or purported to be taken by the Company, its agents, consultants, 

subcontractors, or any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, if it 

is determined that: (i) the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, is not entitled to the sales and use tax 

exemption benefits; (ii) the sales and use tax exemption benefits are in excess of the amounts 

authorized to be taken by the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project; (iii) the sales and use tax exemption 

benefits are for property or services not authorized by the Agency as part of the Project; or (iv) the 

sales and use tax exemption benefits are taken in cases where the Company, its agents, consultants, 

subcontractors, or any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, fails 

to comply with a material term or condition to use property or services in the manner approved by 

the Agency in connection with the Project.  As a condition precedent of receiving sales and use 

tax exemption benefits, the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, must (i) cooperate with the Agency in 

its efforts to recover or recapture any sales and use tax exemption benefits, and (ii) promptly pay 

over any such amounts to the Agency that the Agency demands. 

 Section 6. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Executive Director, Secretary 

and/or the CFO of the Agency the Agency are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to 

negotiate and enter into (A) the Agent Agreement, (B) the Lease Agreement, pursuant to which 

the Company leases the Project to the Agency, (C) the related Leaseback Agreement, pursuant to 

which the Agency leases its interest in the Project back to the Company, and (D) the Tax 

Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage; provided, that, (i) the rental payments under the 

Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the Agency arising out of or 

related to the Project and indemnification of the Agency by the Company for actions taken by the 

Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; and (ii) the terms of the Tax 

Agreement are consistent with the Agency's Uniform Tax Exemption Policy (“UTEP”) or the 

procedures for deviation have been complied with. 

Section 7. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of 

the Agency are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to execute, deliver and record any 

mortgage, security agreement, UCC-1 Financing Statements and all documents reasonably 

contemplated by these resolutions or required by any reputable lender identified by the Company, 

up to a maximum principal amount necessary to refinance existing Company debt and to undertake 

the Project, acquire the Facility and/or finance or refinance the Facility or equipment and other 

personal property and related transactional costs (hereinafter, with the Agent Agreement, Lease 

Agreement, Leaseback Agreement, Tax Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage, collectively 

called the “Agency Documents”); and, where appropriate, the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of 

the Agency is hereby authorized to affix the seal of the Agency to the Agency Documents and to 

attest the same, all with such changes, variations, omissions and insertions as the Chairman, Vice 

Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of the Agency shall approve, the execution 

thereof by the Chairman, Vice Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of the Agency 
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to constitute conclusive evidence of such approval; provided in all events recourse against the 

Agency is limited to the Agency’s interest in the Project. 

Section 8. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 

and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 

to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 

and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 

the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 

resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 

of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

Section 9. The Agency finds that the Project constitutes a “Type II” Action pursuant 

to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, Article 8 of the New York State 

Environmental Conservation Law and the regulations adopted pursuant thereto at 6 N.Y.C.R.R. 

Part 617.5(c)(2), as amended and that no further action under SEQRA need be taken. 

Section 10. This resolution shall take effect immediately upon adoption. 

 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 

which resulted as follows: 

 

    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Marlyn Anderson   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj              [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

 

  

 The Resolution were thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC Project) 

 

 

STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 

 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 

Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 

December 28, 2022 with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and 

correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the 

whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 

that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 

Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 

the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 

and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 

this __ day of ____________________, 2022. 

 

 

              

        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 

 

[SEAL] 
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EXHIBIT A 

 

Notice of Public Hearing 

Notice Letter 

Evidence of Mailing Notice Letter 

Affidavit of Publication of The Journal News 

Minutes of Public Hearing 

 

[Attached hereto] 
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2            MR. CURTI:  Good afternoon.  My
3       name is Michael Curti.  Today is
4       October the 20th, 2022.  It is 2 P.M.
5       These are the public hearings for the
6       Wheeler Block project, the Whitney
7       Young project, the Mary the Queen
8       project and also the TEFRA hearing
9       for the Whitney Young project.
10            I am now going to read notices
11       that were published in accordance
12       with Article 18a of the New York
13       General Municipal Law describing each
14       of the projects.  These notices were
15       published in the Journal News and
16       also advertised on the website of the
17       agency, Yonkers Economic Development
18       Corporation, with regard to the
19       Whitney Young project.
20            With regard to the Wheeler
21       Block project, I will note that
22       Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC, a New York
23       limited liability company for itself
24       or on behalf of an entity to be
25       formed, has submitted an application
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       to the Yonkers Industrial Development
3       Agency requesting the agency's
4       assistance with a certain project
5       consisting of the acquisition or
6       retention of the land, commonly known
7       as 15, 19 and 23 North Broadway
8       (Section 2, Block 2003, Lots 22, 25
9       and 27), which is referred to as the
10       land; the construction, renovation,
11       improving, maintaining and equipping
12       on the land of the existing three
13       vacated historic apartment buildings
14       including approximately 36 apartments
15       (24 one-bedroom units, 12 alcove
16       studio units), five units will be set
17       aside as home rental units,
18       accessibility improvements, and new
19       residential lobby and ground-floor
20       commercial space; the acquisition and
21       installation in and around the land
22       and improvements of certain items of
23       equipment and other tangible personal
24       property, this is referred to as the
25       equipment, and together with the land
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       and improvements that I just
3       described are known as the facility.
4            The agency will acquire or
5       retain title to or a leasehold
6       interest in the facility, as well as
7       an interest in the equipment, and
8       lease the facility back to the
9       company.  The company will operate
10       the facility during the term of the
11       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
12       the company will purchase the
13       facility from the agency or if the
14       agency holds a leasehold interest,
15       the leasehold interest will be
16       terminated.
17            The agency contemplates that it
18       will provide financial assistance to
19       the company in the form of sales and
20       use tax exemption for purchases and
21       rentals related to the acquisition,
22       construction and equipping of the
23       project; an exemption of New York
24       State and local mortgage recording
25       taxes as permitted by law, both
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       consistent with the policies of the
3       agency; and a partial real property
4       tax abatement structure under a
5       payment in lieu of taxation
6       agreement.
7            I am here as a representative
8       of the agency on today's date --
9       again, October 20, 2022, at 2:03
10       P.M. -- to present a copy of the
11       company's project application, which
12       I do have here, as well as to hear
13       and accept written and oral comments
14       from all persons with views in favor
15       of or opposed to or otherwise
16       relevant to the proposed financial
17       assistance.  We have provided access
18       to the public by broadcasting this
19       public hearing in realtime online on
20       the Yonkers IDA website, and we've
21       also afforded an opportunity for the
22       public to provide written comments
23       both by mail and also by e-mail.
24            I will note for the record that
25       the public hearing room has been open
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       since 1:45.  With the exception of
3       representative of the applicant and
4       the stenographer and the videographer
5       and myself, no one has joined us, but
6       we will keep the public hearing room
7       open for public commentary.
8            I will now read some of the
9       other public hearing notices so that
10       to the extent that anybody from the
11       public joins us, they can understand
12       the projects and provide commentary.
13            With regard to the Whitney
14       Young project, that project relates
15       to an application filed by WY Manor
16       LP, a New York limited liability
17       company for itself or on behalf of an
18       entity to be formed, has submitted an
19       application to the agency requesting
20       the agency's assistance with a
21       certain project consisting of the
22       acquisition or the retention of the
23       land commonly known as 354 and 358
24       Nepperhan Avenue, being a portion of
25       the property identified as Section 2,
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       Block 2067, Lot 100, this is known as
3       the land; and the existing
4       improvements thereon consisting of
5       two 12-story buildings containing 195
6       residential units, 32 studio, 34
7       one-bedroom, 60 two-bedroom, 54
8       three-bedroom and 15 four-bedroom
9       units, and a single-story building
10       containing community facility,
11       daycare and commercial space; the
12       renovation, modernization and
13       upgrading of such buildings; the
14       acquisition and installation in and
15       around the land and improvements of
16       certain items of equipment and other
17       tangible personal property, which is
18       known as the equipment, which
19       together with the land and
20       improvements that I just described
21       are the facility.
22            The rehabilitation upgrade will
23       include an exterior insulated facade
24       system that will dramatically improve
25       the building's insulation, along with
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       a new centralized heat pump system
3       that will provide heating, cooling
4       and domestic hot water, and the
5       installation of new windows and roofs
6       which energy efficiency upgrades will
7       reduce the property's carbon
8       emissions and show how to
9       comprehensively retrofit energy
10       systems and modernize a multifamily
11       affordable housing project.  In-unit
12       capital improvements will include new
13       apartment interiors including updated
14       kitchens and bathrooms, new light
15       fixtures, new appliances and updated
16       finishes.
17            The agency will acquire or
18       retain title to or a leasehold
19       interest in the facility, as well as
20       an interest in the equipment and
21       lease the facility back to the
22       company.  The company will operate
23       the facility during the term of the
24       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
25       the company will purchase the

Page 8

Diamond Reporting
800.727.6396 A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       facility from the agency or if the
3       agency holds a leasehold interest,
4       the leasehold interest will be
5       terminated.
6            The agency contemplates that it
7       will provide financial assistance to
8       the company in the form of:  a sales
9       and use tax exemption for purchases
10       and rentals related to the
11       acquisition, construction and
12       equipping of the project; an
13       exemption from New York State and
14       local mortgage recording taxes as
15       permitted by law, also consistent
16       with the policies of the agency; and
17       a partial real property tax abatement
18       structure a tax agreement.  Those
19       will be the financial assistance
20       provided by the Yonkers IDA.
21            In addition to the Yonkers IDA,
22       the applicant is seeking that the
23       Yonkers Economic Development
24       Corporation issue bonds, conduit
25       bonds, in an aggregate principal
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       amount not to exceed $40 million for
3       the purpose of paying or reimbursing
4       the cost associated with the project
5       that I just described; funding of a
6       debt service reserve fund, if any,
7       and the paying of capitalized
8       interest, if any, and certain other
9       costs incidental to the issuance of
10       bonds, known as the project costs.
11            If the issuance of these bonds
12       is approved by the issuer, meaning
13       the Yonkers Economic Development
14       Corporation, to the extent that the
15       bonds are issued as tax-exempt
16       obligations, it is intended that the
17       portion of the bonds issued as
18       tax-exempt obligations will be issued
19       as exempt facility bonds for a
20       qualified residential rental project
21       pursuant to Section 142a7 of the
22       code; the interest on which will be
23       excluded from gross income for
24       federal income tax purposes pursuant
25       to Section 103a of that code.
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2            The proceeds of the bonds will
3       be loaned by the issuer to the
4       institution pursuant to a loan or
5       other similar agreement requiring
6       that the institution or its designee
7       make payments equal to debt service
8       of the bonds and make certain other
9       payments; the bonds will be special
10       limited obligations of the issuer
11       payable solely from certain of the
12       proceeds of the agreement and certain
13       other assets of the issuer pledged to
14       the repayment of the bonds.  The
15       bonds will not be a debt of the State
16       of New York nor any subdivision
17       thereof including the City of
18       Yonkers, and neither the State nor
19       the City of Yonkers shall be liable
20       thereon.
21            In addition to the issuance of
22       the bonds, the issuer contemplates
23       that it will provide financial
24       assistance to the institution in
25       connection with the project in the
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       form of:  exemptions from mortgage
3       recording taxes in connection with
4       the financing or subsequent
5       refinancing of the project,
6       consistent with the policies of the
7       issuer, to be more particularly
8       described in the final resolution.
9            The issuer will hold the public
10       hearing -- that's today's public
11       hearing -- on the proposed issuance
12       of the bonds as required by Section
13       147 of the Internal Revenue Code.
14       The subject of the hearing will be
15       the nature and location of the
16       project and the issuance of the bonds
17       of the issuer to provide financing.
18       Interested persons are invited to
19       attend and will have an opportunity
20       to make a statement regarding the
21       project or the financing.  We have
22       also provided an opportunity for
23       written comments and general
24       inquiries to be directed to the
25       issuer at the address indicated in
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       the public hearing notice.
3            Minutes of this hearing will be
4       made available to the City of Yonkers
5       mayor and approval of the issuance of
6       the tax-exempt bonds by the mayor as
7       a necessary prerequisite under
8       Section 147f of the internal revenue
9       code in order for the interest on the
10       tax-exempt bonds to be excluded for
11       gross income for federal income tax
12       purposes.
13            I'd like to say again that the
14       bonds shall not be a debt of the
15       State of New York nor any subdivision
16       thereof including the City of
17       Yonkers, and neither the State nor
18       City shall be liable thereon.  I'd
19       also like to note that the bonds will
20       be special limited obligations of the
21       issuer payable solely from those
22       proceeds which are pledged by the
23       borrower towards the repayment of the
24       bonds.
25            The last public hearing notice

Page 13

Diamond Reporting
800.727.6396 A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       is regarding the Mary the Queen
3       project.  Mary the Queen Housing
4       Development Fund Corp., a New York
5       limited liability company for itself
6       or on behalf of an entity to be
7       formed, has submitted an application
8       to the agency requesting the agency's
9       assistance with a certain project
10       consisting of:  the acquisition or
11       retention of a land commonly known as
12       35 Vark Street (Section 1, Block 493,
13       Lot 65) and existing improvements,
14       the land; the construction,
15       renovation, improving, maintaining
16       and equipping on the land of an
17       approximately 66,000 square foot
18       affordable senior housing facility
19       including approximately 73
20       residential units (52 studio
21       apartments, 20 one-bedroom
22       apartments, and 1 two-bedroom
23       superintendent's unit), community
24       space, management offices and a
25       reception area, the improvements; and
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       the acquisition and installation in
3       and around the land and improvements
4       of certain items of equipment and
5       other tangible personal property.
6            The agency will acquire or
7       retain title to or a leasehold
8       interest in the facility, as well as
9       an interest in the equipment and
10       lease the facility back to the
11       company.  The company will operate
12       the facility during the term of the
13       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
14       the company will purchase the
15       facility from the agency or if the
16       agency holds a leasehold interest,
17       the leasehold interest will be
18       terminated.
19            The agency contemplates that it
20       will provide financial assistance to
21       the company in the form of:  a sales
22       and use tax exemption for purchases
23       and rentals related to the
24       acquisition, construction and
25       equipping of the project; an
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       exemption of New York State and local
3       mortgage recording taxes as permitted
4       by law; and a partial real property
5       tax abatement structure under a
6       payment in lieu of taxation
7       agreement.
8            Again, a representative of the
9       agency is here on October the 20th,
10       2022, 2:12 P.M.  We opened this
11       public hearing at 2:00 P.M.  No one
12       has joined us to provide public
13       comment, but we will keep the public
14       hearing room open until at least
15       2:30.  Thank you very much.
16            (Whereupon, a short recess was
17       taken.)
18            MR. CURTI:  Again, my name is
19       Michael Curti, transaction counsel to
20       the City of Yonkers Industrial
21       Development Agency.  We're here this
22       afternoon on the 20th of October
23       2022.  We began the public hearing at
24       2:00.
25            The projects that are the

Page 16

Diamond Reporting
800.727.6396 A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       subject of the public hearing are the
3       Whitney Young project, the Wheeler
4       Block project, the Mary the Queen
5       project, and also the Whitney Young
6       project.  All of these projects are
7       being held in accordance with Section
8       147f with regard to the bonds that
9       are being contemplated to be issued
10       for the Whitney Young project in
11       Section 859a Subdivision 2 of the New
12       York General Municipal Law with
13       regard to the other projects that I
14       just described.
15            Again, notification for these
16       hearings appeared in the Journal
17       News.  Again, we have held the room
18       open since 2:00 to allow the public
19       to speak on the project, and we will
20       continue to keep the room open until
21       at least 2:30 P.M.  Thank you.
22            (Whereupon, a short recess was
23       taken.)
24            MR. CURTI:  The time now is
25       2:38 P.M.  As I had indicated
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       earlier, we opened the public hearing
3       with regard to the three IDA projects
4       and one YEDC project.  The three IDA
5       projects, the public hearing is held
6       in accordance with Title 18a of the
7       General Municipal Law, and the YEDC
8       project being held in accordance with
9       147f of the internal revenue code.
10            We've kept the public hearing
11       open.  No one has joined us for the
12       public hearing, so at this point in
13       time at 2:39 P.M., I will close the
14       hearing.  Thank you very much.
15            (Time noted: 2:39 P.M.)
16
17           °        °       °        °
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2           C E R T I F I C A T E
3
4 STATE OF NEW YORK      )

                       :  SS.:
5 COUNTY OF NEW YORK     )
6
7       I, ALISON DITURO, a Notary Public for
8 and within the State of New York, do hereby
9 certify:
10       That the witness whose examination is
11 hereinbefore set forth was duly sworn and
12 that such examination is a true record of
13 the testimony given by that witness.
14       I further certify that I am not
15 related to any of the parties to this
16 action by blood or by marriage and that I
17 am in no way interested in the outcome of
18 this matter.
19       IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto
20 set my hand this 10th day of November 2022.
21
22
23                      <%24489,Signature%>

                    ALISON DITURO
24
25
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

THE WHEELER BLOCK LOFTS HOUSING PROJECT 
Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC (Applicant) requests financial assistance 
from the City of Yonkers IDA (Agency) for a redevelopment of three his-
toric buildings into a mixed-income housing (Project.)  Storrs Associ-
ates, LLC has been engaged by the Agency to conduct an objective, 
third-party analysis to assist the Agency with its evaluation of the appli-
cation. The Project includes: 

♦ 36 apartments, with 5 set aside for households earning no more 
than 60% of Area Median Income (AMI). 

♦ Anticipated capital from the Restore NY and Yonkers HOME 
funds as well as a bank loan and equity. 

♦ $12,750,650 total project costs. 

 

Financial Assistance Requested 

♦ 15-Year PILOT schedule with a 35% maximum abatement, pre-
sent value of savings of $798,987. 

♦ Mortgage Recording Tax abatement of $122,100. 

♦ Construction Materials sales tax abatement of $316,411. 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATION 
This analysis concludes that the financial assistance is necessary for 
financial feasibility, and without it, the Project would not be built. 
With assistance, the Project is likely to operate and generate cash 
flow, meeting investor expectations, and would therefore be built. 

Estimated Return on Investment for Applicant 

With the requested financial assistance, the Project is estimated to de-
liver a cash-on-cash return of 7.65% over the term of the PILOT. This is 
measured as an equity dividend rate, which can be benchmarked 
against current market conditions. 

The estimated return on Applicant equity falls within the market range 
of 5.59% to 14.85%, and below the average of 9.76%. Without the assis-
tance, the return would be 4.54%, well below the minimum benchmark.  

Estimated Economic Benefits in Yonkers 

♦ Project construction is expected to generate 34 direct jobs plus 
another 6 indirect and induced jobs,  and add $4.2 million to the 
city’s Gross Regional Product (GRP), the local version of U.S. GDP.  

♦ Annual operations are estimated to support 8 jobs: 5 permanent 
on-site employees, and 2-3 jobs in the city from spending on lo-
cal goods and services. This activity adds an estimated $0.6 mil-
lion annually to GRP in Yonkers. 

Estimated Fiscal Benefit to Cost Ratio in Yonkers 

♦ Benefit/cost ratio within Yonkers of $2.53 / $1.00  

♦ Net fiscal benefit of $1,312,110 over 15 years 

Contents of This Report 

Summary of Results ..........................................................2  

IDA Benefits to Project .................................................... 3 

Project Benefits to Yonkers ............................................ 4 

Fiscal Benefits and Cost Analysis ................................... 6 

Project Operations ........................................................... 7 

Financing Plan .................................................................. 9 

PILOT Analysis ................................................................ 10 

About this Report ........................................................... 12 
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SUMMARY OF RESULTS 
ESTIMATED BENEFITS AND COSTS FOR YONKERS 

 

ESTIMATED ECONOMIC IMPACT & OUTPUT
1 

♦ 8 ongoing jobs created in the City of Yonkers, 5 expected at the Pro-
ject. 

♦ $565,730 estimated annual increase to Gross Regional Product. 

♦ 34 jobs created by construction spending, plus another 6 indirect and 
induced jobs, for a total of 40 construction-related jobs. 

♦ $4,225,481  added to GRP during the construction period. 

1 Totals and averages in tables may not add because of rounding. 

♦ Direct jobs are at the Project during construction or operation 

♦ Indirect jobs are supported by business to business purchases 

♦ Induced jobs are supported by employee and household 
spending 

Jobs and Income -  Employees and Resident and Business Purchases

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 5 1 1 8

Labor Income $82,848 $61,069 $84,605 $228,522

Average Income $16,873 $43,621 $65,080 $30,029

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $565,730

Jobs and Worker Income During Construction Period

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 34 6 0 40

Labor Income $3,009,425 $775,469 $7,336 $3,792,231

Average Income $88,931 $127,965 $61,136 $94,758

New Jobs are Estimated from Construction Payroll

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $4,225,481

Estimated Fiscal Benefits and Costs for Yonkers

Fiscal Benefits (Total New Revenue over 15 Years)

Sales Tax from Construction Materials Purchases, Table 2 $160,420

Sales Tax from Construction Worker Spending, Table 5 7,098

Sales Tax from On-Site Worker Spending, Table 5 14,781

Sales Tax fro Household Spending, Table 5 53,010

Sales Tax from Operations, Taxable Purchases, Table 5 90,438

Mortgage Recording Tax, Table 2 33,919

Real Property Tax, Table 2 1,809,801

Total Fiscal Benefits $2,169,469

Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue)

Property Tax, Table 2 ($663,019)

Mortgage Recording Tax, Table 2 (33,919)

Construction Sales Tax, Table 2 (160,420)

Total Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue) ($857,359)

Net Benefit to Yonkers $1,312,110

Benefit/Cost Ratio $2.53 to $1.00

Note: Taxes are calculated for PILOT period, then discounted by 3%.
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IDA BENEFITS TO PROJECT 

Storrs Associates analyzed pro forma cashflows and project financing 
details submitted by the Applicant. With Agency assistance: 

♦ The Project is estimated to deliver an average cash-on-cash return, 
measured as an equity dividend rate, of 7.65% over 15 years, within 
the market benchmarks. 

♦ Project operations will generate positive net cash flow each year, 
and repay debt service. 

♦ Table 2 summarizes the value of the assistance over 15 years. De-
tails of the PILOT are provided below in PILOT Analysis. 

Table 1 

Table 2 

Comparison of Return on Investment
15-Year PILOT, 35% 

Abatement No PILOT

Project Cost $12,750,650 $12,750,650

Initial Developer Equity  $2,410,650 $2,410,650

Initial Equity as a % of Project Costs 18.91% 18.91%

Equity Dividend Rates, Benchmark 5.59% to 14.85%, Average of 9.76%

Years 1-5 5.83% 0.82%

Years 1-10 6.97% 3.15%

Years 1-15 7.65% 4.54%

Debt Service Coverage Ratios, Benchmark 1.26 to 1.93, Average 1.60

Average 1.32 1.19

Minimum 1.12 0.88

Maximum 1.43 1.43

Benchmarks: RealtyRates 2022 Q4 for Retail and Hi-Rise Multifamily Housing

Performance assumes operations begin in PILOT Year 3, with completion and isuance of a Temporary Certificate 

of Occupancy (TCO). An earlier TCO would improve the Project's financial performance.

Estimated Financial Assistance Requested Total Project City of Yonkers 

Yonkers School 

District

Westchester 

County State, MTA Table Reference

Sales Tax Exemption on Construction Materials

Construction Materials Costs, Estimated (1) $3,565,193 $3,565,193 $0 $0 $3,565,193

Sales Tax Rate Subject to Exemption (2) 8.875% 4.500% 0.000% 4.000% 4.375%

Estimated Sales Tax Exemption (3) $316,411 $160,420 $0 in State Total $155,991 This table

Mortgage Recording Tax Exemption (4)

Estimated Mortgage Amount $8,140,000 $8,140,000 $0 $8,140,000 0

Mortgage Recording Tax Benefit, Percent of Mortgage (4) 1.5% Note 4 Note 4 0

Estimated Mortgage Recording Tax Exemption $122,100 $33,919 $0 $88,181 0 This table

Real Property Tax Abatement

Estimated Real Property Taxes if no PILOT, Present Value $2,180,942 $591,573 $1,218,228 $371,141 n/a Tables 11 - 12

Less: Estimated PILOT Tax Payments, Present Value (1,381,955) (374,851) (771,931) (235,174) n/a Tables 11 - 12

Real Property Tax Abatement, Present Value 798,987 216,722 446,297 135,967 0

Estimated Financial Assistance Requested, Total Present Value $1,237,497 $411,062 $446,297 $224,148 $155,991

Present Value Discount Rate is 3%

(1) All materials are estimated to be purchased in Yonkers, using a retail or wholesale supplier.

(2) City of Yonkers retains 50.7% of the total rate of 8.875% on purchases within the City, or 4.5%. Source: City of Yonkers IDA. 

(3) Total is maximum abatement assuming all materials purchases owe the full 8.875%. Actual abatement will vary depending on sales tax rates at the location of purchase.

(4) Westchester County rate is 1.5%. City of Yonkers retains 27.78% of the total collected. Source: City of Yonkers IDA.
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PROJECT BENEFITS TO YONKERS 

Table 4 

Construction Period 

40 jobs are estimated to be required to design, build, and finance the 
project, including site work and infrastructure, building rehabilitation 
and reconstruction, architecture and engineering, and professional and 
financing fees. Purchase of property, reserves, and IDA fees are not 
included. 

All of the construction jobs, regardless of where workers live, are ex-
pected to contribute to the Yonkers economy because the Project is 
located in the city. The Applicant expects that approximately 50% of on
-site jobs will originate within the 100-mile hiring radius. 

Table 3 

2  Jobs, wages, and  GRP calculated with the IMPLAN input-output model. Purchases estimated by IMPLAN are used to project future jobs, wages, and other purchases . 

Annual Operations 

The Applicant anticipates 5 permanent employees for facility operations, 
and provided estimated operating expenses and payroll. These were used 
to calculate the jobs from operations and business purchases2. The 36 
new households will also support jobs and GRP through annual spending. 

Economic Impact of Project Operations in Yonkers

Basic Information

Timeframe Annually

Payroll $79,541 Household Income $2,723,570

Additional Purchases $189,827

Jobs and Worker Income for Project Employees and Operations

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 5 1 0 6

Labor Income $82,848 $61,069 $654 $144,571

Average Income $16,873 $43,621 $32,720 $22,839

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP, Operations $463,150

Jobs and Worker Income, Resident Household Spending 

Induced Total

New Jobs 1 1

Labor Income $83,950 $83,950

Average Income $65,586 $65,586

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP, Household Spending $102,580

Total Value Added, Operations and Households $565,730

Economic Impact of Construction in Yonkers

Basic Information

Timeframe 24-36 Months, Treated as 1 Year for Calculations

Construction Costs $7,991,943 Without acquisition, project fees, reserves

Jobs and Worker Income During Construction Period

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 34 6 0 40

Labor Income $3,009,425 $775,469 $7,336 $3,792,231

Average Income $88,931 $127,965 $61,136 $94,758

New Jobs are Estimated from Construction Payroll

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $4,225,481

Construction Trades Workers Detail, All Jobs are Direct

Direct

New Jobs 17

Hours Worked 33,651

Days worked 4,206.39       

Compensation $1,183,394

Avg Hourly Rate $35
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Sales Tax Estimates, Operations and Construction 

The economic activity from Project construction and operation gener-
ates sales taxes on a portion of the goods and services purchased. 
New sales tax revenue generated by the Project is estimated as fol-
lows, and shown in Table 5.  

♦ Within Yonkers a sales tax rate of 8.875% applies, with 4.5% of 
collected taxes retained as city revenue. 

♦ Construction workers purchase meals, gas, and workday inciden-
tals for each day worked. The NYS per diem for Westchester 
County, $50, is used. Workdays are hours worked from Table 4, 
above, divided by 8-hour days. 75% of purchases are expected to 
be taxable. 

♦ The permanent full time workers are expected to purchase meals, 
gas, and incidentals, but to spend only $25 per day because of the 
ongoing nature of the job. 75% of purchases are expected to be 
taxable.  

♦ Based on the Applicant’s pro forma cash flows, taxable operating 
expenses are projected, with 75% of the purchases in Yonkers and 
paying 4.5% sales tax to the City.  

Table 5 

Sales Tax Revenue from Project Construction and Operation

Construction Worker Spending, Construction Period Only

Construction Worker Per Diem, $50 for 4,206 workdays $210,320

75% Taxable Spending at 8.875% Tax Rate 13,999

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers $7,098

On-Site Worker Spending

On-Site Worker Per Diem, $25 for 245 annual workdays $30,074

75% Taxable Spending in Yonkers $22,555

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers, First Year $1,015

Present Value of Annual Tax over PILOT Period $14,781

Facility Operations, Taxable Purchases

Estimated Value of Taxable Purchases $189,827

75% of Taxable Purchases Made in Yonkers $142,370

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers $6,407

Present Value of Annual Tax over PILOT Period $90,438

Resident Household Spending

Household Income after Housing and Taxes $1,634,142

11% Spent in City of Yonkers $179,756

45% Spending Taxable at 8.875% Tax Rate $80,890

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers, First Year $3,640

Present Value of Annual Sales Tax over PILOT Period $53,010

Sales Taxes from Operations and Households, PILOT Period $158,230

Household and Project spending are estimated to increase 3% annually. Spending is 

discounted Present Value at a rate of 3%.
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FISCAL BENEFITS AND COSTS 

Table 6 

Calculation of the Ratio  

A ratio of tax benefits to foregone tax revenue, or savings to the Project, 
can help evaluate the effects of both the Project and the financial assis-
tance. This is a hypothetical analysis only, as without the requested finan-
cial assistance the Project would not be built.  

Purpose and Use of this Ratio 

New York State requires Industrial Development Agencies to conduct a 
cost/benefit analysis but does not establish a ratio or benchmark. Storrs 
Associates calculates a benefit/cost ratio that the Agency can use to com-
pare similar projects over time, and to understand how the Project affects 
different jurisdictions. 

Estimated Fiscal Benefits and Costs of Financial Assistance in Yonkers

Fiscal Benefits  City of Yonkers

Yonkers School 

District

Total Effects in 

Yonkers Table Reference

One-time Sales Tax Revenue from Construction Materials Purchase $160,420 $0 $160,420 Table 2

One-time Sales Tax Revenue from Construction Labor Per Diem 7,098 0 7,098 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from On-Site Employee Per Diem, Present Value 14,781 0 14,781 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from Household Spending, Present Value 53,010 0 53,010 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from On-Site Operations, Present Value 90,438 0 90,438 Table 5

Mortgage Recording Tax 33,919 0 33,919 Table 2

Property Tax Revenue from Project if No PILOT is Awarded 591,573 1,218,228 1,809,801 Tables 11 - 12

Total Fiscal Benefits $951,241 $1,218,228 $2,169,469

Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue)

Foregone One-Time Sales Tax on Construction Materials Sales $160,420 $0 $160,420 Table 2

Foregone One-Time Mortgage Recording Tax 33,919 0 33,919 Table 2

Foregone Property Tax Revenue, Present Value (Exemption) 216,722 446,297 663,019 Tables 11 - 12

Total Costs of Financial Assistance $411,062 $446,297 $857,359

Benefit to Cost Ratios 2.31 2.73 2.53

Net Fiscal Benefit $540,179 $771,931 $1,312,110

(1) 17 workers on site per day, spending $50 per day, the state's per diem for Westchester County. This accounts for meals, gas, and incidentals, 75% of which is taxable.

(2) 5 workers on site per day, spending $25 per day, 75% of which is taxable, over 30 years and discounted by 3%.

(3) 36 households spending 11% of disposable income after shelter and taxes within the City of Yonkers, 45% of which is taxable. NPV at 3% discount rate over PILOT life.
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PROJECT OPERATIONS 

Table 7a 

3 Source: CBRE Westchester County Office Figures Q3 2022 
4 Source: Westchester County 2022 Income & Rent Program Guidelines, Area Median Income (AMI), Sales & Rent Limits 

Rent and Affordability 

The Applicant provided details of rents for the Project, shown in the tables below. Commercial space at $31.20 is just above the Westchester 
County average of $29.493. Storrs Associates calculated an Estimated Household Income needed for each household to pay no more than 
30% of annual income in rent, and confirmed the leases on income-restricted units meet the Area Median Income thresholds4. 

Residential Unit Rent and Household Income

Unit 

Type

Income 

Restriction # of Units

Square 

Feet per 

Unit

Per Unit 

Monthly Rent

Total Monthly 

Rent

Per Unit 

Annual Rent

Estimated 

Household 

Income

First Year 

Income to 

Project

Housing: Market Rate Units

Studio None 8 498 $1,600 $12,800 $19,200 $64,000 $153,600

1BR None 23 668 $2,051 $47,173 $24,612 $82,040 $566,076

Housing: Income-Restricted Units (2)

Studio 60% 1 459 $1,353 $1,353 $16,236 $58,250 $16,236

1BR 60% 4 582 $1,478 $5,911 $17,733 $66,600 $70,932

Totals 36 $806,844

Commercial Rent and Income

Type Square Feet (SF) $/SF

First Year 

Revenue

Retail/Restaurant 7,500 $31.20 $234,000

Table 7b 
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PROJECT OPERATIONS 
Table 8 

Operating Snapshot at PILOT Year 5 

Year 5 of the PILOT is used to create a snapshot of Project performance.  

The Applicant provided clear, detailed operating information for the full 
PILOT period. The following factors were reviewed and found to be rea-
sonable: 

♦ The Applicant projects a stabilized vacancy rate of 5% for the hous-
ing units, just below the 5.4% for the New York metro area and 
above 4.2% for the northeast region.  

♦ The commercial vacancy rate of 7.5% is below both the New York 
metro area average of 16.6% and the northeast regional average of 
10.8%. However, this is a small component of Project revenue. The 
Project is likely to remain feasible during periods of  higher vacancy. 

♦ After stabilization, the Applicant expects income and expenses to 
increase at a uniform rate of 2.5% per year. 

♦ Net Operating Income (NOI) after debt service is five times stronger 
with the PILOT, $153,737 compared with $32,721. Similarly, NOI af-
ter Debt  Service is 15% compared with 3%. The higher net cash flow 
strengthens debt service coverage and can support operating and 
financial performance in different economic environments. 

♦ Non-tax operating expenses are 22% of EGI in both scenarios, below 
the benchmark of 44.95%. When real property taxes are included, 
expenses rise in both scenarios, but not above the benchmark. It is 
notable that without the PILOT, real property taxes cost the Project 
nearly as much as operations, at 19% of EGI compared with 22%. 

Storrs Associates flags projects where expenses increase faster than income as potentially non-feasible over the long term and notifies the Agency of 
concerns. Here, where expenses are expected to grow more slowly than revenues, the Applicant may experience lower net cashflows if expenses actu-
ally increase faster but the costs cannot be passed through to customers. However, this is an operating risk for all projects and reflects ordinary uncer-
tainty when making long-term projections, rather than an expectation of declining financial performance at the outset, which could be of concern. 

Comparison of Operating Results, Stabilization in Year 5

15 Year PILOT No PILOT

Net Operating Income

Gross Operating Income after Vacancy (EGI) $1,037,252 $1,037,252

Less: Operating Expenses (312,240) (433,256)

  Non-Tax Operating Expenses and Reserve (231,563) (231,563)

  Real Property Tax Expense (80,677) (201,694)

Net Operating Income (NOI) $725,012 $603,996

Net Income after Debt Service

Debt Service ($571,276) ($571,276)

Net Operating Income after Debt Service $153,737 $32,721

NOI after Debt Service as a % of EGI 15% 3%

Non-Tax Operating Expenses as a % of EGI 22% 22%

Real Property Tax Expense as a % of EGI 8% 19%

Expense Ratio, Benchmark 44.95% 30% 42%

Benchmark from RealtyRates.com 2022 Q4 Market Survey
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FINANCING PLAN 

Capital Structure 

The Applicant expects to fund construction with a combination of debt, grants from Restore NY and the Yonkers Home program, and equity. While di-
rect equity is 19% of the capital stack, when combined with the grants it provides 36% of funding, keeping the debt to 64% and within general bank ex-
pectations. The financing terms for the long term loan are consistent with the current market5, including the interest rate which is just below the aver-
age of 5.78%.  

Table 9 Table 10 

5 Source: RealtyRates .com 2022 Q4  Investor Survey 

 

Sources and Uses of Funds

Sources of Funds Amount Percent

Debt

CPC Financial (Bank Loan) $8,140,000 64%

Grant Funding

Restore NY $2,000,000 16%

Yonkers HOME Funds 200,000 2%

Equity

Developer Equity $2,410,650 19%

Total Sources $12,750,650 100%

Uses of Funds

Property Acquisition $3,407,000 27%

Hard Costs 7,072,591 55%

Soft Costs 806,227 6%

Financing Costs 1,464,832 11%

Total Uses $12,750,650 100%

Source: Applicant

Leverage and Estimated Market Value

Financing Terms, Long Term Debt

Principal $8,140,000

Term in Years 30

Interest Rate 5.77%

Years of Interest Only 0

Market Value (NOI/CapRate) after 15 Years

Net Income (NOI) $828,757

Capitalization Rate (CapRate) 7.76%

Market Value (NOI/CapRate) $10,674,696

Principal Outstanding -$6,179,520

Net Proceeds $4,495,176

Source: Applicant. CapRate by Storrs Associates using RealtyRates.com Investor 

Survey, Q4 2022 and input from City of Yonkers Assessor.
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PILOT ANALYSIS 

Notes and Disclaimers 

This PILOT analysis is an estimate based on currently available infor-
mation, including operating information from the Applicant, and the 
actual Project revenue, assessed value, tax rates, and tax obligations 
may be different. 

If construction is completed in fewer than 24-36 months and a Tempo-
rary Certificate of Occupancy (TCO) is issued prior to Year 3, the PILOT 
abatement will begin in that year. 

Table 11 Figure 1 

Methodology 

1. Calculate the taxes on the current, or Unimproved, value and esca-
late by 1% annually.  

2. Calculate an estimated future/full market value after completion of 
the Project, and estimate taxes using the income approach recom-
mended by the city’s Assessor. 

3. Calculate the increase in assessment from the Project and create a 
PILOT schedule that (1) pays taxes only on the Unimproved value 
during construction, and (2) reduces taxes on the completed Pro-
ject by no more than 35% in total when measured over the life of 
the PILOT.  

4. Calculate the savings to the Project from the PILOT, annually and 
over 15 years, discounted to present value. Calculate the total per-
cent abatement over the PILOT period. 

Summary results are presented in Table 11 and Figure 1. The annual 
abatement schedule is included on the next page. 

Real Property Tax Comparisons and New Revenue from Project

Comparison of Taxes on Full Value of Project, and Project with PILOT

City of Yonkers School District County All Jurisdictions

Taxes without PILOT $591,573 $1,218,228 $371,141 $2,180,942

Less: PILOT Payments (374,851) (771,931) (235,174) (1,381,955)

Foregone Revenue $216,722 $446,297 $135,967 $798,987

Abatement Percent 35% 35% 35% 35%

Net New Taxes Compared with No Project

PILOT Payments $374,851 $771,931 $235,174 $1,381,955

Less: Taxes without Project (151,248) (311,466) (94,890) (557,604)

Net New Tax Revenue $223,603 $460,465 $140,284 $824,352

All taxes are present value with a discount rate of 3%
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Table 12 

Annual Abatement Schedule

PILOT Year Abatement as a % of Full Taxes

1 Unimproved

2 Unimproved

3 70%

4 65%

5 60%

6 55%

7 50%

8 40%

9 35%

10 30%

11 25%

12 20%

13 15%

14 10%

15 0%

Total Abatement over 

15 Years (not an 

average) 35%

"Unimproved" years are the anticipated construction 

period, during which the Project pays taxes on the 

current value only. 
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ABOUT THIS REPORT 

SCOPE OF SERVICES - FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE AND IMPACT 
ANALYSIS 

The purpose of the report is to provide a consistent, accurate, and relia-
ble analysis of a proposed project that has asked the Agency for finan-
cial assistance. The three basic components are: 

1. Evaluate the capital structure, operating assumptions, and financial 
performance of the Project, calculate return on investment, and pro-
vide an opinion on whether the requested financial assistance is 
necessary and reasonable. This includes drafting a PILOT schedule 
for the Agency’s approval. 

2. Estimate the economic impact of construction, ongoing project op-
erations, and household spending using jobs, labor income, and 
contribution to the Gross Regional Product (GRP) of the City of Yon-
kers. 

3. Create a benefit/cost analysis that compares new tax revenue re-
sulting from the Project with the costs of the financial assistance. 

DATA SOURCES 

Demographic and Housing Information 

Esri is an internationally-recognized provider of Geo-
graphic Information Systems (GIS) and demographic  
data and visualization tools. Esri’s demographic data is 
gathered from the U.S. Census, the Bureau of Labor 

Statistics, and Bureau of Economic Analysis. Esri uses current and histori-
cal data to create estimates of future demographic characteristics. Any 
estimates used by Storrs Associates are clearly labeled as such. 

 

Market Benchmarks and Trends 

RealtyRates.com™ is a comprehensive resource 
of real estate investment and development 

news, trends, analytics, and market research that support real estate pro-
fessionals involved with more than 50 income producing and sell-out 
property types throughout the U.S. RealtyRates.com™ is the publisher of 

the award-winning Investor, Developer and Market Surveys, providing 

data essential to the appraisal, evaluation, disposition and marketing of 
investment and development real estate nationwide  

 

Economic Impact 

IMPLAN is a regional economic analysis software 
application that is designed to estimate the impact 
or ripple effect (specifically backward linkages) of a 
given economic activity within a specific geographic 

area through the implementation of its Input-Output model. Studies, re-
sults, and reports that rely on IMPLAN data or applications are limited by 
the researcher’s assumptions concerning the subject or event being mod-
eled. Studies such as this one are in no way endorsed or verified by IM-
PLAN Group, LLC unless otherwise stated by a representative of IMPLAN. 
IMPLAN® model, 2022 Data, using inputs provided by the user and IM-
PLAN Group LLC, IMPLAN System (data and software), 16905 Northcross 
Dr., Suite 120, Huntersville, NC 28078 www.IMPLAN.com.  
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STORRS ASSOCIATES 

Storrs Associates, LLC is a partner and advisor to public and private enti-
ties seeking to encourage economic growth and to make direct public 
and private investments. We deliver client-driven, high quality advice, 
customized analyses and reports, public speaking and learning sessions, 
and transaction management.  

Victoria Storrs, the company President, founded the firm in 2021 to pro-
vide direct, responsive service to municipal governments and the public 
and private organizations who work with and for them.  She has worked 
with municipal governments for more than 20 years, beginning as an 
investment banker at First Albany Corporation and managing debt fi-
nancings for state public authorities. She taught money and capital mar-
kets at the State University of New York at Albany School of Business, 
and has been a development finance and economic development con-
sultant for more than eight years, including five years at Camoin Associ-
ates of Saratoga Springs, NY, where she became the firm’s first Develop-
ment Finance Practice Leader.  

Storrs Associates, LLC is located in Albany County, NY, and serves clients 
throughout New York and the Northeast. Learn more at 
www.storrsassociates.com and on LinkedIn. 

 

This report was prepared by Victoria Storrs, President and Founder. 

Vstorrs@storrsassociates.com 

(518) 512-9537 

 

 

 

Terms of Use 

This report was created for the Yonkers Industrial Development Agency, 
for its sole and exclusive use, which includes publication by the Agency in 
connection with its review of a project’s request for financial assistance.  

This report and the data generated may not be reproduced in any form 
or manner without attribution to Storrs Associates, LLC. 

Storrs Associates, LLC is not a registered Municipal Advisor and does not provide advice regarding capital markets or publicly financed debt. 

http://www.storrsassociates.com
https://www.linkedin.com/in/victoriastorrs/
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FINAL RESOLUTION 

(Mary the Queen Senior Housing Project) 

 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened 

in public session on December 28, 2022. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022 - 20 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 

AGENCY (i) ACKNOWLEDGING THE PUBLIC HEARING HELD BY THE 

AGENCY WITH RESPECT TO THE MARY THE QUEEN SENIOR HOUSING 

PROJECT, (ii) AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF AN 

AGENT, FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE AND PROJECT AGREEMENT, LEASE 

AGREEMENT, LEASEBACK AGREEMENT, TAX AGREEMENT, TAX 

AGREEMENT MORTGAGE AND RELATED DOCUMENTS; (iii) 

AUTHORIZING FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE TO MARY THE QUEEN 

HOUSING DEVELOPMENT FUND CORP. IN THE FORM OF (A) A SALES 

AND USE TAX EXEMPTION FOR PURCHASES AND RENTALS RELATED 

TO THE ACQUISITION, CONSTRUCTION, RECONSTRUCTION, 

RENOVATION AND EQUIPPING OF THE PROJECT, AND (B) A REAL 

PROPERTY TAX ABATEMENT STRUCTURED THROUGH A TAX 

AGREEMENT; AND (iv) AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND 

DELIVERY OF A MORTGAGE AND RELATED DOCUMENTS, IF 

REQUIRED 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 

York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 

(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 

DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (the “Agency”) was created with the authority and power to own, 

lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing and 

equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, MARY THE QUEEN HOUSING DEVELOPMENT FUND CORP., for 

itself or an entity to be formed (the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) 

to the Agency requesting the Agency’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting 

of: (i) the acquisition or retention of the land and existing improvements, commonly known as 35 

Vark Street (Section 1, Block 493, Lot 65) (the “Land”); (ii) the construction, renovation, 

improving, maintaining and equipping on the Land of an approximately 66,000 square foot 

affordable senior housing facility, including 73 residential units (52 studio apartment units, 20 one-

bedroom apartments and 1 two-bedroom superintendent's unit), community space, management 

offices and a reception area (the “Improvements”); and (iii) the acquisition and installation in and 

around the Land and Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal 

property (the “Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); 

and 

DRAFT 
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WHEREAS, on September 13, 2022, the Agency adopted a resolution with respect to the 

Project: (i) accepting the Application of the Company, (ii) directing that a public hearing be held, 

and (iii) describing the Financial Assistance (as hereinafter defined) being contemplated by the 

Agency with respect to the Project; and 

WHEREAS, it is contemplated that the Agency enter into an agent, financial assistance 

and project agreement, pursuant to which the Agency will designate the Company as its agent for 

the purpose of constructing and equipping the Project (the “Agent Agreement”), (ii) negotiate and 

enter into a lease agreement (the “Lease Agreement”), leaseback agreement (the “Leaseback 

Agreement”) and tax agreement (the “Tax Agreement”) with the Company, and, if required by the 

Agency, a Tax Agreement mortgage (the “Tax Agreement Mortgage”), (iii) take a leasehold 

interest in the Land, the Improvements and personal property constituting the Project (once the 

Lease Agreement, Leaseback Agreement and Tax Agreement (and Tax Agreement Mortgage, if 

applicable have been negotiated), and (iv) provide Financial Assistance to the Company in the 

form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the acquisition, 

construction and equipping of the Project, and (b) a partial real property tax abatement structured 

through the Tax Agreement (collectively, the “Financial Assistance”); and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to General Municipal Law Section 859-a, on October 20, 2022, at 

2:00 p.m. local time, at the offices of Agency at 470 Nepperhan Avenue, Suite 200, Yonkers, New 

York 10701, the Agency held a public hearing with respect to the Project and the proposed 

Financial Assistance being contemplated by the Agency (the “Public Hearing”) whereat interested 

parties were provided a reasonable opportunity, both orally and in writing, to present their views.  

A copy of the Notice of Public Hearing - published and forwarded to the affected taxing 

jurisdictions with Notice Letter at least ten (10) days prior to said Public Hearing - is attached 

hereto as Exhibit A, along with the Affidavit of Publication of The Journal News, and Minutes of 

the Public Hearing; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Yonkers Planning Board (the “Planning Board”), as lead agency, 

conducted a review of the Project pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review 

Act, Article 8 of the Environmental Conservation Law and its implementing regulations at 6 

N.Y.C.R.R. Part 617 (collectively referred to as “SEQRA”), which resulted in the issuance of a 

negative declaration, dated December 12, 2018 (the “Negative Declaration”), attached hereto as 

Exhibit B, concluding the SEQRA process; and 

WHEREAS, the number of jobs to be created or maintained at the Facility are projected to 

be five (5). 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF CITY OF 

YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY AS FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Public Hearing held concerning the Project and the Financial 

Assistance was duly held in accordance with the Act, including, but not limited to, the giving of at 

least ten (10) days published notice of the Public Hearing (such notice also provided to the Chief 

Executive Officer of each affected tax jurisdiction), affording interested parties a reasonable 
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opportunity, both orally and in writing, to present their views with respect to the Project. The 

Agency hereby determines that the Project is a “commercial” project under the Act, and that 

undertaking and providing financial assistance to the Project (i) will promote and maintain the job 

opportunities, health, general prosperity and economic welfare of the citizens of the City and the 

State of New York (“State”) and improve their standard of living, (ii) will preserve the competitive 

position of the Project and will not result in the removal of an industrial, manufacturing or 

commercial plant of the Company or any occupant of the Project from one area of the State to 

another area of the State or in the abandonment of one or more plants or facilities of the Company 

or any occupant of the Project except as permitted by the Act, and (iii) is authorized by the Act 

and will be in furtherance of the policy of the State as set forth therein.   

Section 2. The Agency is hereby authorized to provide to the Company the Financial 

Assistance in the form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the 

acquisition, construction, reconstruction, renovation and equipping of the Project, and (b) a real 

property tax abatement structured through the Tax Agreement. 

Section 3. Subject to the Company executing an Agent Agreement (in a form to be 

approved by Counsel to the Agency and/or Transaction Counsel) and the delivery to the Agency 

of a binder, certificate or other evidence of liability insurance policy for the Project satisfactory to 

the Agency, the Agency hereby authorizes the Company to proceed with the acquisition, 

construction and equipping of the Project and hereby appoints the Company as the true and lawful 

agent of the Agency: (i) to acquire, construct and equip the Project; (ii) to make, execute, 

acknowledge and deliver any contracts, orders, receipts, writings and instructions, as the stated 

agent for the Agency with the authority to delegate such agency, in whole or in part, to agents, 

subagents, contractors, and subcontractors of such agents and subagents and to such other parties 

as the Company chooses; and (iii) in general, to do all things which may be requisite or proper for 

completing the Project, all with the same powers and the same validity that the Agency could do 

if acting in its own behalf; provided, however, the Agent Agreement shall expire on December 

31, 2023 (unless extended for good cause by the Executive Director of the Agency) if the Lease 

Agreement, Leaseback Agreement, Tax Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage contemplated 

have not been executed and delivered. 

Section 4.  Based upon the representation and warranties made by the Company in its 

Application for financial assistance, the Agency hereby authorizes and approves the Company as 

its agent to make purchases of goods and services relating to the Project and that would otherwise 

be subject to New York State and local sales and use tax in an amount up to $13,350,000, which 

result in New York State and local sales and use tax exemption benefits (“sales and use tax 

exemption benefits”) not to exceed $1,184,812.50.  The Agency agrees to consider any requests 

by the Company for increase to the amount of sales and use tax exemption benefits authorized by 

the Agency upon being provided with appropriate documentation detailing the additional 

purchases of property or services. 

Section 5. Pursuant to Section 875(3) of the New York General Municipal Law, the 

Agency may recover or recapture from the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or 

any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, any sales and use tax 
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exemption benefits taken or purported to be taken by the Company, its agents, consultants, 

subcontractors, or any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, if it 

is determined that: (i) the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, is not entitled to the sales and use tax 

exemption benefits; (ii) the sales and use tax exemption benefits are in excess of the amounts 

authorized to be taken by the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project; (iii) the sales and use tax exemption 

benefits are for property or services not authorized by the Agency as part of the Project; or (iv) the 

sales and use tax exemption benefits are taken in cases where the Company, its agents, consultants, 

subcontractors, or any other party authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, fails 

to comply with a material term or condition to use property or services in the manner approved by 

the Agency in connection with the Project.  As a condition precedent of receiving sales and use 

tax exemption benefits, the Company, its agents, consultants, subcontractors, or any other party 

authorized to make purchases for the benefit of the Project, must (i) cooperate with the Agency in 

its efforts to recover or recapture any sales and use tax exemption benefits, and (ii) promptly pay 

over any such amounts to the Agency that the Agency demands. 

 Section 6. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Executive Director, Secretary 

and/or the CFO of the Agency the Agency are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to 

negotiate and enter into (A) the Agent Agreement, (B) the Lease Agreement, pursuant to which 

the Company leases the Project to the Agency, (C) the related Leaseback Agreement, pursuant to 

which the Agency leases its interest in the Project back to the Company, and (D) the Tax 

Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage; provided, that, (i) the rental payments under the 

Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the Agency arising out of or 

related to the Project and indemnification of the Agency by the Company for actions taken by the 

Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; and (ii) the terms of the Tax 

Agreement are consistent with the Agency's Uniform Tax Exemption Policy (“UTEP”) or the 

procedures for deviation have been complied with. 

Section 7. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of 

the Agency are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to execute, deliver and record any 

mortgage, security agreement, UCC-1 Financing Statements and all documents reasonably 

contemplated by these resolutions or required by any reputable lender identified by the Company, 

up to a maximum principal amount necessary to refinance existing Company debt and to undertake 

the Project, acquire the Facility and/or finance or refinance the Facility or equipment and other 

personal property and related transactional costs (hereinafter, with the Agent Agreement, Lease 

Agreement, Leaseback Agreement, Tax Agreement and Tax Agreement Mortgage, collectively 

called the “Agency Documents”); and, where appropriate, the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of 

the Agency is hereby authorized to affix the seal of the Agency to the Agency Documents and to 

attest the same, all with such changes, variations, omissions and insertions as the Chairman, Vice 

Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of the Agency shall approve, the execution 

thereof by the Chairman, Vice Chairman, Executive Director and/or the Secretary of the Agency 

to constitute conclusive evidence of such approval; provided in all events recourse against the 

Agency is limited to the Agency’s interest in the Project. 
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Section 8. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 

and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 

to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 

and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 

the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 

resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 

of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

Section 9. The Planning Board (the “Lead Agency”) has conducted a review pursuant 

to SEQRA and issued a Negative Declaration, determining that the Project did not present a 

potential significant adverse environmental impact.  Having reviewed the Negative Declaration, 

as well as the other representations and information submitted with the Application, the Agency 

concurs with the Lead Agency's findings and Negative Declaration.  The Agency further 

determines that the Project does not pose a potential significant adverse environmental impact 

Section 10. This resolution shall take effect immediately upon adoption. 

 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 

which resulted as follows: 

 

    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Marlyn Anderson   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

  

 The Resolution were thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(Mary the Queen Senior Housing Project) 

 

 

STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 

 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 

Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 

December 28, 2022 with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and 

correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the 

whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 

that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 

Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 

the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 

and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 

this __ day of _________________, 2022. 

 

 

              

        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 

 

[SEAL] 
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EXHIBIT A 

 

Notice of Public Hearing 

Notice Letter 

Evidence of Mailing Notice Letter 

Affidavit of Publication of The Journal News 

Minutes of Public Hearing 

 

[Attached hereto] 
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EXHIBIT B 

 

Negative Declaration 

 

[Attached hereto] 
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2 STATE OF NEW YORK
3 CITY OF YONKERS
4
5 ------------------------------------------X
6                 Minutes of
7       The City of Yonkers IDA & YEDC
8        October 20, 2022 - 2:00 P.M.
9                     at
10            470 Nepperhan Avenue
11           Yonkers, New York 10701
12  -----------------------------------------X
13 B E F O R E:
14
15            MICHAEL CURTI, ESQ.
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2            MR. CURTI:  Good afternoon.  My
3       name is Michael Curti.  Today is
4       October the 20th, 2022.  It is 2 P.M.
5       These are the public hearings for the
6       Wheeler Block project, the Whitney
7       Young project, the Mary the Queen
8       project and also the TEFRA hearing
9       for the Whitney Young project.
10            I am now going to read notices
11       that were published in accordance
12       with Article 18a of the New York
13       General Municipal Law describing each
14       of the projects.  These notices were
15       published in the Journal News and
16       also advertised on the website of the
17       agency, Yonkers Economic Development
18       Corporation, with regard to the
19       Whitney Young project.
20            With regard to the Wheeler
21       Block project, I will note that
22       Wheeler Block Yonkers LLC, a New York
23       limited liability company for itself
24       or on behalf of an entity to be
25       formed, has submitted an application
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       to the Yonkers Industrial Development
3       Agency requesting the agency's
4       assistance with a certain project
5       consisting of the acquisition or
6       retention of the land, commonly known
7       as 15, 19 and 23 North Broadway
8       (Section 2, Block 2003, Lots 22, 25
9       and 27), which is referred to as the
10       land; the construction, renovation,
11       improving, maintaining and equipping
12       on the land of the existing three
13       vacated historic apartment buildings
14       including approximately 36 apartments
15       (24 one-bedroom units, 12 alcove
16       studio units), five units will be set
17       aside as home rental units,
18       accessibility improvements, and new
19       residential lobby and ground-floor
20       commercial space; the acquisition and
21       installation in and around the land
22       and improvements of certain items of
23       equipment and other tangible personal
24       property, this is referred to as the
25       equipment, and together with the land
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       and improvements that I just
3       described are known as the facility.
4            The agency will acquire or
5       retain title to or a leasehold
6       interest in the facility, as well as
7       an interest in the equipment, and
8       lease the facility back to the
9       company.  The company will operate
10       the facility during the term of the
11       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
12       the company will purchase the
13       facility from the agency or if the
14       agency holds a leasehold interest,
15       the leasehold interest will be
16       terminated.
17            The agency contemplates that it
18       will provide financial assistance to
19       the company in the form of sales and
20       use tax exemption for purchases and
21       rentals related to the acquisition,
22       construction and equipping of the
23       project; an exemption of New York
24       State and local mortgage recording
25       taxes as permitted by law, both
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       consistent with the policies of the
3       agency; and a partial real property
4       tax abatement structure under a
5       payment in lieu of taxation
6       agreement.
7            I am here as a representative
8       of the agency on today's date --
9       again, October 20, 2022, at 2:03
10       P.M. -- to present a copy of the
11       company's project application, which
12       I do have here, as well as to hear
13       and accept written and oral comments
14       from all persons with views in favor
15       of or opposed to or otherwise
16       relevant to the proposed financial
17       assistance.  We have provided access
18       to the public by broadcasting this
19       public hearing in realtime online on
20       the Yonkers IDA website, and we've
21       also afforded an opportunity for the
22       public to provide written comments
23       both by mail and also by e-mail.
24            I will note for the record that
25       the public hearing room has been open
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       since 1:45.  With the exception of
3       representative of the applicant and
4       the stenographer and the videographer
5       and myself, no one has joined us, but
6       we will keep the public hearing room
7       open for public commentary.
8            I will now read some of the
9       other public hearing notices so that
10       to the extent that anybody from the
11       public joins us, they can understand
12       the projects and provide commentary.
13            With regard to the Whitney
14       Young project, that project relates
15       to an application filed by WY Manor
16       LP, a New York limited liability
17       company for itself or on behalf of an
18       entity to be formed, has submitted an
19       application to the agency requesting
20       the agency's assistance with a
21       certain project consisting of the
22       acquisition or the retention of the
23       land commonly known as 354 and 358
24       Nepperhan Avenue, being a portion of
25       the property identified as Section 2,
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       Block 2067, Lot 100, this is known as
3       the land; and the existing
4       improvements thereon consisting of
5       two 12-story buildings containing 195
6       residential units, 32 studio, 34
7       one-bedroom, 60 two-bedroom, 54
8       three-bedroom and 15 four-bedroom
9       units, and a single-story building
10       containing community facility,
11       daycare and commercial space; the
12       renovation, modernization and
13       upgrading of such buildings; the
14       acquisition and installation in and
15       around the land and improvements of
16       certain items of equipment and other
17       tangible personal property, which is
18       known as the equipment, which
19       together with the land and
20       improvements that I just described
21       are the facility.
22            The rehabilitation upgrade will
23       include an exterior insulated facade
24       system that will dramatically improve
25       the building's insulation, along with
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       a new centralized heat pump system
3       that will provide heating, cooling
4       and domestic hot water, and the
5       installation of new windows and roofs
6       which energy efficiency upgrades will
7       reduce the property's carbon
8       emissions and show how to
9       comprehensively retrofit energy
10       systems and modernize a multifamily
11       affordable housing project.  In-unit
12       capital improvements will include new
13       apartment interiors including updated
14       kitchens and bathrooms, new light
15       fixtures, new appliances and updated
16       finishes.
17            The agency will acquire or
18       retain title to or a leasehold
19       interest in the facility, as well as
20       an interest in the equipment and
21       lease the facility back to the
22       company.  The company will operate
23       the facility during the term of the
24       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
25       the company will purchase the
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       facility from the agency or if the
3       agency holds a leasehold interest,
4       the leasehold interest will be
5       terminated.
6            The agency contemplates that it
7       will provide financial assistance to
8       the company in the form of:  a sales
9       and use tax exemption for purchases
10       and rentals related to the
11       acquisition, construction and
12       equipping of the project; an
13       exemption from New York State and
14       local mortgage recording taxes as
15       permitted by law, also consistent
16       with the policies of the agency; and
17       a partial real property tax abatement
18       structure a tax agreement.  Those
19       will be the financial assistance
20       provided by the Yonkers IDA.
21            In addition to the Yonkers IDA,
22       the applicant is seeking that the
23       Yonkers Economic Development
24       Corporation issue bonds, conduit
25       bonds, in an aggregate principal
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       amount not to exceed $40 million for
3       the purpose of paying or reimbursing
4       the cost associated with the project
5       that I just described; funding of a
6       debt service reserve fund, if any,
7       and the paying of capitalized
8       interest, if any, and certain other
9       costs incidental to the issuance of
10       bonds, known as the project costs.
11            If the issuance of these bonds
12       is approved by the issuer, meaning
13       the Yonkers Economic Development
14       Corporation, to the extent that the
15       bonds are issued as tax-exempt
16       obligations, it is intended that the
17       portion of the bonds issued as
18       tax-exempt obligations will be issued
19       as exempt facility bonds for a
20       qualified residential rental project
21       pursuant to Section 142a7 of the
22       code; the interest on which will be
23       excluded from gross income for
24       federal income tax purposes pursuant
25       to Section 103a of that code.
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2            The proceeds of the bonds will
3       be loaned by the issuer to the
4       institution pursuant to a loan or
5       other similar agreement requiring
6       that the institution or its designee
7       make payments equal to debt service
8       of the bonds and make certain other
9       payments; the bonds will be special
10       limited obligations of the issuer
11       payable solely from certain of the
12       proceeds of the agreement and certain
13       other assets of the issuer pledged to
14       the repayment of the bonds.  The
15       bonds will not be a debt of the State
16       of New York nor any subdivision
17       thereof including the City of
18       Yonkers, and neither the State nor
19       the City of Yonkers shall be liable
20       thereon.
21            In addition to the issuance of
22       the bonds, the issuer contemplates
23       that it will provide financial
24       assistance to the institution in
25       connection with the project in the
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       form of:  exemptions from mortgage
3       recording taxes in connection with
4       the financing or subsequent
5       refinancing of the project,
6       consistent with the policies of the
7       issuer, to be more particularly
8       described in the final resolution.
9            The issuer will hold the public
10       hearing -- that's today's public
11       hearing -- on the proposed issuance
12       of the bonds as required by Section
13       147 of the Internal Revenue Code.
14       The subject of the hearing will be
15       the nature and location of the
16       project and the issuance of the bonds
17       of the issuer to provide financing.
18       Interested persons are invited to
19       attend and will have an opportunity
20       to make a statement regarding the
21       project or the financing.  We have
22       also provided an opportunity for
23       written comments and general
24       inquiries to be directed to the
25       issuer at the address indicated in
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       the public hearing notice.
3            Minutes of this hearing will be
4       made available to the City of Yonkers
5       mayor and approval of the issuance of
6       the tax-exempt bonds by the mayor as
7       a necessary prerequisite under
8       Section 147f of the internal revenue
9       code in order for the interest on the
10       tax-exempt bonds to be excluded for
11       gross income for federal income tax
12       purposes.
13            I'd like to say again that the
14       bonds shall not be a debt of the
15       State of New York nor any subdivision
16       thereof including the City of
17       Yonkers, and neither the State nor
18       City shall be liable thereon.  I'd
19       also like to note that the bonds will
20       be special limited obligations of the
21       issuer payable solely from those
22       proceeds which are pledged by the
23       borrower towards the repayment of the
24       bonds.
25            The last public hearing notice
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       is regarding the Mary the Queen
3       project.  Mary the Queen Housing
4       Development Fund Corp., a New York
5       limited liability company for itself
6       or on behalf of an entity to be
7       formed, has submitted an application
8       to the agency requesting the agency's
9       assistance with a certain project
10       consisting of:  the acquisition or
11       retention of a land commonly known as
12       35 Vark Street (Section 1, Block 493,
13       Lot 65) and existing improvements,
14       the land; the construction,
15       renovation, improving, maintaining
16       and equipping on the land of an
17       approximately 66,000 square foot
18       affordable senior housing facility
19       including approximately 73
20       residential units (52 studio
21       apartments, 20 one-bedroom
22       apartments, and 1 two-bedroom
23       superintendent's unit), community
24       space, management offices and a
25       reception area, the improvements; and
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       the acquisition and installation in
3       and around the land and improvements
4       of certain items of equipment and
5       other tangible personal property.
6            The agency will acquire or
7       retain title to or a leasehold
8       interest in the facility, as well as
9       an interest in the equipment and
10       lease the facility back to the
11       company.  The company will operate
12       the facility during the term of the
13       lease.  At the end of the lease term,
14       the company will purchase the
15       facility from the agency or if the
16       agency holds a leasehold interest,
17       the leasehold interest will be
18       terminated.
19            The agency contemplates that it
20       will provide financial assistance to
21       the company in the form of:  a sales
22       and use tax exemption for purchases
23       and rentals related to the
24       acquisition, construction and
25       equipping of the project; an
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       exemption of New York State and local
3       mortgage recording taxes as permitted
4       by law; and a partial real property
5       tax abatement structure under a
6       payment in lieu of taxation
7       agreement.
8            Again, a representative of the
9       agency is here on October the 20th,
10       2022, 2:12 P.M.  We opened this
11       public hearing at 2:00 P.M.  No one
12       has joined us to provide public
13       comment, but we will keep the public
14       hearing room open until at least
15       2:30.  Thank you very much.
16            (Whereupon, a short recess was
17       taken.)
18            MR. CURTI:  Again, my name is
19       Michael Curti, transaction counsel to
20       the City of Yonkers Industrial
21       Development Agency.  We're here this
22       afternoon on the 20th of October
23       2022.  We began the public hearing at
24       2:00.
25            The projects that are the
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       subject of the public hearing are the
3       Whitney Young project, the Wheeler
4       Block project, the Mary the Queen
5       project, and also the Whitney Young
6       project.  All of these projects are
7       being held in accordance with Section
8       147f with regard to the bonds that
9       are being contemplated to be issued
10       for the Whitney Young project in
11       Section 859a Subdivision 2 of the New
12       York General Municipal Law with
13       regard to the other projects that I
14       just described.
15            Again, notification for these
16       hearings appeared in the Journal
17       News.  Again, we have held the room
18       open since 2:00 to allow the public
19       to speak on the project, and we will
20       continue to keep the room open until
21       at least 2:30 P.M.  Thank you.
22            (Whereupon, a short recess was
23       taken.)
24            MR. CURTI:  The time now is
25       2:38 P.M.  As I had indicated
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2       earlier, we opened the public hearing
3       with regard to the three IDA projects
4       and one YEDC project.  The three IDA
5       projects, the public hearing is held
6       in accordance with Title 18a of the
7       General Municipal Law, and the YEDC
8       project being held in accordance with
9       147f of the internal revenue code.
10            We've kept the public hearing
11       open.  No one has joined us for the
12       public hearing, so at this point in
13       time at 2:39 P.M., I will close the
14       hearing.  Thank you very much.
15            (Time noted: 2:39 P.M.)
16
17           °        °       °        °
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1                 PROCEEDINGS
2           C E R T I F I C A T E
3
4 STATE OF NEW YORK      )

                       :  SS.:
5 COUNTY OF NEW YORK     )
6
7       I, ALISON DITURO, a Notary Public for
8 and within the State of New York, do hereby
9 certify:
10       That the witness whose examination is
11 hereinbefore set forth was duly sworn and
12 that such examination is a true record of
13 the testimony given by that witness.
14       I further certify that I am not
15 related to any of the parties to this
16 action by blood or by marriage and that I
17 am in no way interested in the outcome of
18 this matter.
19       IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto
20 set my hand this 10th day of November 2022.
21
22
23                      <%24489,Signature%>

                    ALISON DITURO
24
25
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

THE MARY THE QUEEN HOUSING PROJECT 
Mary the Queen Housing Development Fund Corp. (Applicant) requests 
financial assistance from the City of Yonkers IDA (Agency) for redevel-
opment of a vacant convent nursing home into affordable housing 
(Project.)  Storrs Associates, LLC has been engaged by the Agency to 
conduct an objective, third-party analysis to assist the Agency with its 
evaluation of the application. The Project includes: 

♦ 52 studio apartments for households earning no more than 30% 
of Area Median Income (AMI) and 12 1-bedroom units for house-
holds earning no more than 50% of AMI. 

♦ Anticipated rent support from Section 8 and the Empire State 
Supportive Housing Initiative (ESSHI). 

♦ Anticipated capital from NYS Housing Finance Agency (HFA) loans 
and Low Income Housing Tax Credits. 

♦ On-site supportive services for residents. 

♦ $44,870,886 total Project costs. 

 

Financial Assistance Requested 

♦ 30-Year PILOT schedule with a 35% maximum abatement, for 
present value of savings of $1,073,982. 

♦ Construction Materials sales tax abatement of $1,185,981. 

♦ Mortgage Recording Tax Exemption is not requested. 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATION 
This analysis concludes that the financial assistance is necessary for 
financial feasibility, and without it, the Project would not be built. 
With assistance, the Project is likely to meet by NYS Housing Finance 
Agency (HFA) and investor expectations and therefore be built. 

Estimated Return on Investment for Applicant 

The financial return on an affordable housing project with HFA partici-
pation is a Developer’s Fee, limited by HFA based on project costs. With 
the financial assistance, the Applicant is likely to earn enough of the fee 
for the Project to be feasible, and within HFA requirements. 

The fee is divided into an up-front fee paid out of equity, in this case 
from the LIHTC investors, and a deferred fee that is received from pro-
ject net cash flow over no more than 15 years. HFA approves both com-
ponents. 

Estimated Economic Benefits in Yonkers 

♦ Project construction is expected to generate 204 direct jobs plus 
another 16 indirect and induced jobs,  and add $17.8 million to 
the city’s Gross Regional Product (GRP), the local version of U.S. 
GDP.  

♦ Annual operations are estimated to support 25 jobs: 21 on-site 
employees, including support providers. This activity adds an es-
timated $2.0 million annually to GRP in Yonkers. 

Estimated Fiscal Benefit to Cost Ratio in Yonkers 

♦ Benefit/cost ratio within Yonkers of $2.20/$1.00  

♦ Net fiscal benefit of $1,787,067 over 30 years 

Contents of This Report 
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SUMMARY OF RESULTS 

ESTIMATED BENEFITS AND COSTS FOR YONKERS 

ESTIMATED ECONOMIC IMPACT & OUTPUT
1 

♦ 25 ongoing jobs created in the City of Yonkers 

♦ $2,023,975 estimated annual increase to Gross Regional Product 

♦ 204 jobs created by construction spending, plus another 16 indirect 
and induced jobs, for a total of 220 construction-related jobs 

♦ $17,795,012 added to GRP during the 24-month construction period 

1 Totals and averages in tables may not add because of rounding. 

♦ Direct jobs are at the Project during construction or operation 

♦ Indirect jobs are supported by business to business purchases 

♦ Induced jobs are supported by employee spending 

Estimated Fiscal Benefits and Costs for Yonkers

Fiscal Benefits (Total New Revenue over 30 Years)

Sales Tax from Construction Materials Purchases, Table 2 $601,292

Sales Tax from Construction Worker Spending, Table 5 25,997

Sales Tax from On-Site Worker Spending, Table 5 125,310

Sales Tax from Household Spending, Table 5 0

Sales Tax from Operations, Taxable Purchases, Table 5 343,785

Mortgage Recording Tax, Table 2 0

Real Property Tax, Table 2 2,183,192

Total Fiscal Benefits $3,279,576

Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue)

Property Tax, Table 2 ($891,218)

Mortgage Recording Tax, Table 2 0

Construction Sales Tax, Table 2 (601,292)

Total Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue) ($1,492,510)

Net Benefit to Yonkers $1,787,067

Benefit/Cost Ratio $2.20 to $1.00

Note: Taxes are calculated for PILOT period, then discounted by 3%.

Jobs and Worker Income During Construction Period

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 204 14 2 220

Labor Income $14,810,551 $1,947,540 $109,481 $16,867,572

Average Income $72,590 $137,928 $59,179 $76,671

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $17,795,012

Jobs and Income -  Operations and Households

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 21 3 1 25

Labor Income $667,859 $141,425 $71,036 $880,320

Average Income $31,622 $45,328 $65,774 $34,768

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $2,023,975
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IDA BENEFITS TO PROJECT 

Storrs Associates analyzed pro forma cashflows and project financing 
details submitted by the Applicant. With Agency assistance: 

♦ 85% of the Deferred Developer Fee, or $1,281,164, will be earned 
within the 15-year limit imposed by the IRS. The NYS Housing Fi-
nance Agency limits the Developer Fee, anticipated to be 
$4,300,000 in total, with $1,500,000 deferred and $2,800,000 up 
front. 

♦ Project operations will generate net cash flow each year and debt is 
repaid. 

♦ Table 2 summarizes the value of the assistance over 30 years. De-
tails of the PILOT are provided below in PILOT Analysis. 

Table 1 

Table 2 

Comparison of Return on Investment
30-Year PILOT, 35% 

Abatement No PILOT

Total Project Cost, with Developer Fee $44,870,886 $44,870,886

Developer Fee, Limited by NYS HFA $1,500,000 $1,500,000

Progress Toward Earning Deferred Developer's Fee: Target is $1,500,000

Cumulative Cashflow by Year 15 $1,281,164 $186,537

% of Deferred Fee Earned by Year 15 85.41% 12.44%

Cumulative Cashflow, Year 30 (end) $4,519,047 $3,033,147

Debt Service Coverage Ratios, Benchmark 1.25 to 1.86, Average 1.56

Average 1.35 1.24

Minimum 1.11 0.90

Maximum 1.64 1.64

Performance assumes operations begin in PILOT Year 3, with completion and isuance of a Temporary 

Certificate of Occupancy (TCO). An earlier TCO would improve the Project's financial performance but would 

not increase the Developer Fee earned by the Applicant.

Estimated Financial Assistance Requested

Total Project City of Yonkers 

Yonkers School 

District

Westchester 

County State, MTA Table Reference

Sales Tax Exemption on Construction Materials

Construction Materials Costs, Estimated (1) $13,363,162 $13,363,162 $0 $0 $13,363,162

Sales Tax Rate Subject to Exemption (2) 8.875% 4.500% 0.000% 4.000% 4.375%

Estimated Sales Tax Exemption (3) $1,185,981 $601,292 $0 Included with State $584,688 This table

Real Property Tax Abatement

Estimated Real Property Taxes if no PILOT, Present Value $2,630,905 $713,624 $1,469,568 $447,713 n/a Tables 12 - 16

Less: Estimated PILOT Tax Payments, Present Value (1,556,923) (422,310) (869,664) (264,949) n/a Tables 12 - 16

Real Property Tax Abatement, Present Value 1,073,982 291,314 599,904 182,764 0

Estimated Financial Assistance Requested, Total $2,259,963 $892,606 $599,904 $182,764 $584,688

Present Value Discount Rate is 3%

(1) All materials are estimated to be purchased in Yonkers, using a retail or wholesale supplier.

(2) City of Yonkers retains 50.7% of the total rate of 8.875% on purchases within the City, or 4.5%. Source: City of Yonkers IDA. 

(3) Total is maximum abatement assuming all materials purchases owe the full 8.875%. Actual abatement will vary depending on sales tax rates at the location of purchase.
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PROJECT BENEFITS TO YONKERS 

Table 4 

Construction Period 

220 jobs are estimated2 to be required to design, build, and finance the 
project, including site work and infrastructure, building rehabilitation 
and reconstruction, architecture and engineering, and professional and 
financing fees. Purchase of property, reserves, and IDA fees are not 
included. 

All of the construction jobs, regardless of where workers live, are ex-
pected to contribute to the Yonkers economy because the Project is 
located in the city. The Applicant expects that approximately 75% of on
-site jobs will originate within the 100-mile hiring radius. 

Table 3 

2 Jobs, wages, and  GRP calculated with the IMPLAN input-output model.  

Annual Operations 

The Applicant anticipates employees for facility operations and direct resi-
dent support, and provided estimated operating expenses and payroll. 
These were used to calculate the jobs from operations and business pur-
chases2. The 64 new households will also support jobs and GRP through 
annual spending. 

Economic Impact of Project Operations in Yonkers

Basic Information

Timeframe Annually

Building Payroll $230,000 Household Income $1,840,000

Additional Purchases $354,895 Supportive Worker Payroll $387,173

Jobs and Worker Income for Project Employees and Operations

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 21 3 0 24

Labor Income $667,859 $141,425 $1,941 $811,224

Average Income $31,622 $45,328 $64,700 $33,425

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP, Operations $1,927,783

Jobs and Worker Income, Resident Household Spending 

Induced Total

New Jobs 1 1

Labor Income $69,095 $69,095

Average Income $65,805 $65,805

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP, Household Spending $96,192

Total Value Added, Operations and Households $2,023,975

Economic Impact of Construction in Yonkers

Basic Information

Timeframe 24 Months, Treated as 1 Year for Calculations

Construction Costs $35,852,698 Not including project fees or reserves

Jobs and Worker Income During Construction Period

Direct Indirect Induced Total

New Jobs 204 14 2 220

Labor Income $14,810,551 $1,947,540 $109,481 $16,867,572

Average Income $72,590 $137,928 $59,179 $76,671

Value Added, or Contribution to Yonkers GRP $17,795,012

Applicant estimates 100-200 on-site jobs. Here, construction payroll is used to estimate jobs.

Construction Trades Workers Detail, All Jobs are Direct

Direct Trades

New Jobs 65

Hours Worked 123,247

Compensation $4,786,266

Days Worked 15,406          

Avg Hourly Rate $39
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Sales Tax Estimates, Operations and Construction 

The economic activity from Project construction and operation gener-
ates sales taxes on a portion of the goods and services purchased. 
New sales tax revenue generated by the Project is estimated as fol-
lows, and shown in Table 5.  

♦ Within Yonkers a sales tax rate of 8.875% applies, with 4.5% of 
collected taxes retained as city revenue. 

♦ Construction workers purchase meals, gas, and workday inciden-
tals for each day worked. The NYS per diem for Westchester 
County, $50, is used. Workdays are hours worked from Table 3, 
above, divided by 8-hour days. 75% of purchases are expected to 
be taxable. 

♦ The on-site workers are expected to purchase meals, gas, and in-
cidentals, but to spend only $25 per day because of the ongoing 
nature of the job. 75% of purchases are expected to be taxable. 
Workers hired for specific events are not included in the calcula-
tion of workday spending. 

♦ Based on the Applicant’s pro forma cash flows, taxable purchases 
directly by the facility are projected, with 75% of the purchases in 
Yonkers and paying 4.5% sales tax to the City.  

Table 5 

Sales Tax Revenue from Project Construction and Operation

On-Site Construction Worker Spending, Construction Period Only

Construction Worker Per Diem, $50 for 15,406 workdays $770,295

Taxable Spending by Construction Workers 577,721

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers $25,997

On-Site Worker Spending

On-Site Worker Per Diem, $25 for 245 workdays annually $67,375

75% Taxable Spending in Yonkers 50,531

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers $2,274

Present Value of Annual Tax over PILOT Period $65,266

Facility Operations, Taxable Purchases

Estimated Value of Taxable Purchases $354,895

75% of Taxable Purchases Made in Yonkers 266,171

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers 11,978

Present Value of Annual Tax over PILOT Period $343,785

Resident Household Spending

Household Income after Housing and Taxes $1,137,120

11% Spent in City of Yonkers 125,083

45% Taxable Spending at 8.875% Tax Rate 4,850

4.5% Sales Tax Retained by City of Yonkers, First Year 2,459

Present Value of Annual Tax over PILOT Period $71,626

Sales Taxes from Operations and Households over PILOT Period $415,411

Household and Project spending are estimated to increase 3% annually. Spending is 

discounted Present Value at a rate of 3%.
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FISCAL BENEFITS AND COSTS 

Table 6 

Calculation of the Ratio  

A ratio of tax benefits to foregone tax revenue, or savings to the Project, 
can help evaluate the effects of both the Project and the financial assis-
tance. This is a hypothetical analysis only, as without the requested finan-
cial assistance the Project would not be built.  

Purpose and Use of this Ratio 

New York State requires Industrial Development Agencies to conduct a 
cost/benefit analysis but does not establish a ratio or benchmark. Storrs 
Associates calculates a benefit/cost ratio that the Agency can use to com-
pare similar projects over time, and to understand how the Project affects 
different jurisdictions. 

Estimated Fiscal Benefits and Costs of Financial Assistance in Yonkers

Fiscal Benefits  City of Yonkers

Yonkers School 

District

Total Effects in 

Yonkers Table Reference

One-time Sales Tax Revenue from Construction Materials Purchase $601,292 $0 $601,292 Table 2

One-time Sales Tax Revenue from Construction Labor Per Diem 25,997 0 25,997 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from On-Site Employee Per Diem, Present Value 125,310 0 125,310 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from Purchases for Operations, Present Value 343,785 0 343,785 Table 5

Sales Tax Revenue from Resident Household Spending, Present Value 49,647 Table 5

Mortgage Recording Tax 0 0 0 Table 5

Property Tax Revenue from Project if No PILOT is Awarded 713,624 1,469,568 2,183,192 Tables 12 - 16

Total Fiscal Benefits $1,859,655 $1,469,568 $3,279,576

Fiscal Costs (Foregone Revenue)

Foregone One-Time Sales Tax on Construction Materials Sales ($601,292) $0 ($601,292) Table 2

Foregone One-Time Mortgage Recording Tax 0 0 0 Table 2

Foregone Property Tax Revenue, Present Value (Exemption) (291,314) (599,904) (891,218) Tables 12 - 16

Total Costs of Financial Assistance ($892,606) ($599,904) ($1,492,510)

Benefit to Cost Ratios 2.08 2.45 2.20

Net Fiscal Benefit $967,049 $869,664 $1,787,067

(1) 65 workers on site per day, spending $50 per day, the state's per diem for Westchester County. This accounts for meals, gas, and incidentals, 75% of which is taxable.

(2) 21 workers on site per day, spending $25 per day, 75% of which is taxable, over 30 years and discounted by 3%.

(3) 64 households spending 11% of disposable income after shelter and taxes within the City of Yonkers, 45% of which is taxable. NPV over 30 years.
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PROJECT OPERATIONS 

Table 7 

Storrs Associates flags projects where expenses increase faster than income as potentially non-feasible over the long term and notifies the Agency of 
concerns. Here, where expenses are expected to grow more slowly than revenues, the Applicant may experience lower net cashflows if expenses actu-
ally increase faster but the costs cannot be passed through to customers. However, this is an operating risk for all projects and reflects ordinary uncer-
tainty when making long-term projections, rather than an expectation of declining financial performance at the outset, which could be of concern. 

Residential Unit Rent and Household Income

Unit 

Type

Income 

Restriction # of Units

Square 

Feet per 

Unit

Per Unit 

Monthly Rent

Total Monthly 

Rent

Per Unit 

Annual Rent

Household 

Income 

Maximum

First Year 

Income to 

Project

Affordable Units

Studio 30% AMI 52 400 $271 $14,092 $3,252 $29,150 $169,104

1BR 50% AMI 12 500 $1,176 $14,112 $14,112 $55,450 $169,344

Total 64

Subsidized Units and Subsidy (Applies to 60 of 64 Units)

Studio Section 8 8 n/a $1,545 $12,360 $18,540 n/a $148,320

ESSHI Direct to Project 52 n/a $1,074 $55,848 $12,888 n/a $670,176

Total Revenue, Tenant, Section 8 Voucher, and ESSHI Subsidy $1,156,944

(1) Westchester County 2022 Income & Rent Program Guidelines Area Median Income (AMI) Sales & Rent Limits

Project Revenue  Structure 

All of the 64 units are income restricted. As shown in the table below, additional subsidies make the units affordable to households at very low income 
levels.  

8 units are expected to be occupied by tenants who receive Section 8 vouchers. The Empire State Supportive Housing Initiative (ESSHI) is expected to 
provide direct payments to the Project to support another 52 units, so that tenants do not have to pay the full portion of the rent needed to operate 
the facility. The rent from tenants and from subsidy is added in the table below to calculate the estimated first-year Project revenue of $1,156,944. 
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PROJECT OPERATIONS 

Operating Snapshot at PILOT Year 5 

The fifth year of the PILOT is used to create a snapshot of Project perfor-
mance. The Applicant provided clear, detailed operating information for 
the full PILOT period. The following factors were reviewed and found to 
be reasonable: 

♦ The Applicant projects a stabilized vacancy rate of 5% for the housing 
units, just below the 5.4% for the New York metro area and above 
4.2% for the northeast region. Since the Project is 100% affordable 
and expects to house an underserved group -frail seniors- vacancy is 
likely to be consistently low. 

♦ After stabilization, the Applicant expects income and expenses to in-
crease at a uniform rate of 2% per year. 

♦ Net Operating Income (NOI) after debt service is positive only with the 
PILOT, in Year 5 and for all years. Without it, the Project’s operating 
and debt costs exceed revenue for the first seven years, making the 
Project unfeasible even with HFA financial support. 

♦ Non-tax operating expenses are 49% of EGI in both scenarios, just 
above the benchmark of 44.95%. When real property taxes are includ-
ed, expenses rise to 52% with the PILOT and a high 60% without the 
PILOT. 

 

Storrs Associates finds that the financial assistance is necessary for the 
Project to generate positive cash flow and operate within regional norms, 
as well as to provide a reasonable return to the Applicant so that it will be 
built. 

Storrs Associates flags projects where expenses increase faster than income as potentially non-feasible over the long term and notifies the Agency of 
concerns. Here, where expenses are expected to grow more slowly than revenues, the Applicant may experience lower net cashflows if expenses actu-
ally increase faster but the costs cannot be passed through to customers. However, this is an operating risk for all projects and reflects ordinary uncer-
tainty when making long-term projections, rather than an expectation of declining financial performance at the outset, which could be of concern. 

Comparison of Operating Results, Stabilization in Year 5

30 Year PILOT No PILOT

Net Operating Income

Gross Operating Income after Vacancy $1,143,500 $1,143,500

Less: Operating Expenses (596,783) (691,131)

  Non-Tax Operating Expenses and Reserve (556,349) (556,349)

  Real Property Tax Expense (40,435) (134,782)

Net Operating Income (NOI) $546,717 $452,370

Net Income after Debt Service

Debt Service ($457,866) ($457,866)

Net Operating Income after Debt Service $88,851 ($5,497)

NOI after Debt Service as a % of EGI 8% negative

Non-Tax Operating Expenses as a % of EGI 49% 49%

Real Property Tax Expense as a % of EGI 4% 12%

Expense Ratio, Benchmark 44.95% 52% 60%

Benchmark from RealtyRates.com 2022 Q4 Market Survey

Table 8 
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FINANCING PLAN 

Capital Structure 

The capital structure is similar to previous affordable housing projects the Agency has reviewed. The Applicant expects to fund construction with a 
combination of NYS Housing Finance Agency (HFA) loans and subsidy, Low Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC), and equity in the form of a deferred 
Developer Fee, a note from the seller of the property, and a loan from the Project’s sponsor. HFA approves the Developer Fee. 

Sources and Uses of Funds

Sources of Funds Amount Percent

Debt

NYS HFA Financing $5,850,000 13%

Grant Funding

NYS HFA Subsidy $13,500,000 30%

Tax Credits

Low Income Housing Tax Credits $21,190,886 47%

Equity

Deferred Developer Fee $1,500,000 3%

Seller Note 1,300,000 3%

Project Sponsor Loan 1,530,000 3%

Total Sources $44,870,886 100%

Uses of Funds

Property Acquisition $4,300,000 10%

Hard Costs 28,573,046 64%

Soft Costs 2,330,000 5%

Developer Fee, Limited by HFA 4,300,000 10%

Financing Costs 5,367,840 12%

Total Uses $44,870,886 100%

Source: Applicant

Leverage and Estimated Market Value

Financing Terms, HFA Long Term Debt

Principal $5,850,000

Term in Years 40

Interest Rate 6.50%

Years of Interest Only 0

Market Value (NOI/CapRate) after 15 Years

Net Income (NOI) $566,852

Capitalization Rate (CapRate) 6.25%

Market Value (NOI/CapRate) $9,069,625

Principal Outstanding ($4,957,370)

Net Proceeds $4,112,255

Source: Applicant. CapRate from City of Yonkers Assessor.

Table 10 Table 9 
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Developer Fee 

The financial return on an affordable housing project with HFA participation is a Developer’s Fee, calculated and limited by HFA based on the Project 
costs.  

The Applicant assumes the risk of non-completion, and of insufficient cash flow over 15 years to pay the deferred component. The IRS allows only 15 
years for payment of the deferred fee, after which the Developer can no longer collect the fee, regardless of whether the full amount was paid. 

The fee is a gross number and does not specifically include expenses for development costs such as planning, assembling financing, or approvals. The 
fee is divided into an up-front fee paid out of equity, from the LIHTC investors, and a deferred fee that is received from project net cash flow over no 
more than 15 years. HFA approves both components. 

The total Developer Fee is expected to be $4,730,000, 10.54% of Project costs, subject to final approval by HFA. This is within a common range of 10% - 
12% for HFA-supported projects.  

Calculation and Confirmation of Developer Fee

Total Fee Component, % Fee Component, $ HFA Fee Cap

Development Costs $40,570,886 10.60% $4,300,000 15.00%

Property Acquisition Costs $4,300,000 10.00% $430,000 10.00%

Totals $44,870,886 10.54% $4,730,000 See Note

Note: HFA calculates the fee as (1) up to 15% of certain construction costs, plus (2) up to 10% of acquisition costs. The aggregate fee 

is therefore less than 15% for all projects involving an acquisition  and the range from the blended formula commonly yields 

between 10% and 12% to the developer. The fee for development costs is shown here as a percent of all development costs so that 

it can be compared to other projects in which HFA participates.

Table 11 
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PILOT ANALYSIS 

Notes and Disclaimers 

This PILOT analysis is an estimate based on currently available infor-
mation, including operating information from the Applicant, and the 
actual Project revenue, assessed value, tax rates, and tax obligations 
may be different. 

If construction is completed in fewer than 24 months and a Temporary 
Certificate of Occupancy (TCO) is issued prior to Year 3, the PILOT 

Table 12 Figure 1 

Methodology 

1. Calculate the taxes on the current, or Unimproved, value and esca-
late by 1% annually.  

2. Calculate an estimated future/full market value after completion of 
the Project, and estimate taxes using the income approach recom-
mended by the city’s Assessor. 

3. Calculate the increase in assessment from the Project and create a 
PILOT schedule that (1) pays taxes only on the Unimproved value 
during construction, and (2) reduces taxes on the completed Pro-
ject by no more than 35% in total when measured over the life of 
the PILOT.  

4. Calculate the savings to the Project from the PILOT, annually and 
over 30 years, discounted to present value. Calculate the percent 
abatement over the PILOT period. 

Real Property Tax Comparisons and New Revenue from Project

Comparison of Taxes on Full Value of Project, and Project with PILOT

City of Yonkers School District County All Jurisdictions

Taxes without PILOT $713,624 $1,469,568 $447,713 $2,630,905

Less: PILOT Payments (422,310) (869,664) (264,949) (1,556,923)

Foregone Revenue $291,314 $599,904 $182,764 $1,073,982

Abatement Percent 35% 35% 35% 35%

Net New Taxes Compared with No Project

PILOT Payments $422,310 $869,664 $264,949 $1,556,923

Less: Taxes without Project 0 0 0 0

Net New Tax Revenue $422,310 $869,664 $264,949 $1,556,923

All taxes are present value with a discount rate of 3%

Taxes without Project are zero because parcel is tax exempt and likely to remain so if the Project is not built.
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Table 13 Table 14 

ESTIMATED PILOT and Foregone Revenue, All Jurisdictions

PILOT Year

Total 

Estimated 

Taxes without 

PILOT

PILOT 

Payments

Foregone 

Revenue, all 

Jurisdictions

Abatement: 

Reduction from 

Full Taxes

1 $0 $0 $0 0%

2 0 0 0 0%

3 132,126 33,032 (99,095) 75%

4 133,447 33,362 (100,086) 75%

5 134,782 40,435 (94,347) 70%

6 136,130 40,839 (95,291) 70%

7 137,491 48,122 (89,369) 65%

8 138,866 48,603 (90,263) 65%

9 140,255 56,102 (84,153) 60%

10 141,657 56,663 (84,994) 60%

11 143,074 64,383 (78,690) 55%

12 144,504 65,027 (79,477) 55%

13 145,949 72,975 (72,975) 50%

14 147,409 81,075 (66,334) 45%

15 148,883 89,330 (59,553) 40%

16 150,372 97,742 (52,630) 35%

17 151,876 98,719 (53,156) 35%

18 153,394 107,376 (46,018) 30%

19 154,928 108,450 (46,478) 30%

20 156,478 117,358 (39,119) 25%

21 158,042 118,532 (39,511) 25%

22 159,623 135,679 (23,943) 15%

23 161,219 137,036 (24,183) 15%

24 162,831 146,548 (16,283) 10%

25 164,459 148,013 (16,446) 10%

26 166,104 149,494 (16,610) 10%

27 167,765 159,377 (8,388) 5%

28 169,443 164,359 (5,083) 3%

29 171,137 167,714 (3,423) 2%

30 172,849 172,849 0 0%

Total $4,245,092 $2,759,192 ($1,485,900) 35%

Present Value $2,630,905 $1,556,923 ($1,073,982) n/a

Source: Applicant, Storrs Associates. Present Value discount rate is 3.0%.

ESTIMATED PILOT and Foregone Revenue, City of Yonkers

PILOT Year

Total 

Estimated 

Taxes without 

PILOT

PILOT 

Payments

Foregone 

Revenue, all 

Jurisdictions

Abatement: 

Reduction from 

Full Taxes

1 $0 $0 $0 0%

2 0 0 0 0%

3 35,839 8,960 (26,879) 75%

4 36,197 9,049 (27,148) 75%

5 36,559 10,968 (25,591) 70%

6 36,925 11,077 (25,847) 70%

7 37,294 13,053 (24,241) 65%

8 37,667 13,183 (24,483) 65%

9 38,044 15,217 (22,826) 60%

10 38,424 15,370 (23,054) 60%

11 38,808 17,464 (21,345) 55%

12 39,196 17,638 (21,558) 55%

13 39,588 19,794 (19,794) 50%

14 39,984 21,991 (17,993) 45%

15 40,384 24,230 (16,154) 40%

16 40,788 26,512 (14,276) 35%

17 41,196 26,777 (14,419) 35%

18 41,608 29,125 (12,482) 30%

19 42,024 29,417 (12,607) 30%

20 42,444 31,833 (10,611) 25%

21 42,868 32,151 (10,717) 25%

22 43,297 36,803 (6,495) 15%

23 43,730 37,171 (6,560) 15%

24 44,167 39,751 (4,417) 10%

25 44,609 40,148 (4,461) 10%

26 45,055 40,550 (4,506) 10%

27 45,506 43,230 (2,275) 5%

28 45,961 44,582 (1,379) 3%

29 46,420 45,492 (928) 2%

30 46,885 46,885 0 0%

Total $1,151,467 $748,421 ($403,045) 35%

Present Value $713,624 $422,310 ($291,314) n/a

Source: Applicant, Storrs Associates. Present Value discount rate is 3.0%.



STORRS ASSOCIATES FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE AND IMPACT ANALYSIS OF THE PLANT MANOR PROJECT, YONKERS IDA      13 | Page 

 

Table 15 Table 16 

ESTIMATED PILOT and Foregone Revenue, Yonkers School District

PILOT Year

Total 

Estimated 

Taxes without 

PILOT

PILOT 

Payments

Foregone 

Revenue, all 

Jurisdictions

Abatement: 

Reduction from 

Full Taxes

1 $0 $0 $0 0%

2 0 0 0 0%

3 73,803 18,451 (55,352) 75%

4 74,541 18,635 (55,906) 75%

5 75,286 22,586 (52,700) 70%

6 76,039 22,812 (53,227) 70%

7 76,800 26,880 (49,920) 65%

8 77,568 27,149 (50,419) 65%

9 78,343 31,337 (47,006) 60%

10 79,127 31,651 (47,476) 60%

11 79,918 35,963 (43,955) 55%

12 80,717 36,323 (44,394) 55%

13 81,524 40,762 (40,762) 50%

14 82,340 45,287 (37,053) 45%

15 83,163 49,898 (33,265) 40%

16 83,995 54,596 (29,398) 35%

17 84,834 55,142 (29,692) 35%

18 85,683 59,978 (25,705) 30%

19 86,540 60,578 (25,962) 30%

20 87,405 65,554 (21,851) 25%

21 88,279 66,209 (22,070) 25%

22 89,162 75,788 (13,374) 15%

23 90,054 76,545 (13,508) 15%

24 90,954 81,859 (9,095) 10%

25 91,864 82,677 (9,186) 10%

26 92,782 83,504 (9,278) 10%

27 93,710 89,025 (4,686) 5%

28 94,647 91,808 (2,839) 3%

29 95,594 93,682 (1,912) 2%

30 96,550 96,550 0 0%

Total $2,371,219 $1,541,226 ($829,992) 35%

Present Value $1,469,568 $869,664 ($599,904) n/a

Source: Applicant, Storrs Associates. Present Value discount rate is 3.0%.

ESTIMATED PILOT and Foregone Revenue, Westchester County

PILOT Year

Total 

Estimated 

Taxes without 

PILOT

PILOT 

Payments

Foregone 

Revenue, all 

Jurisdictions

Abatement: 

Reduction from 

Full Taxes

1 $0 $0 $0 0%

2 0 0 0 0%

3 22,484 5,621 (16,863) 75%

4 22,709 5,677 (17,032) 75%

5 22,936 6,881 (16,056) 70%

6 23,166 6,950 (16,216) 70%

7 23,397 8,189 (15,208) 65%

8 23,631 8,271 (15,360) 65%

9 23,868 9,547 (14,321) 60%

10 24,106 9,643 (14,464) 60%

11 24,347 10,956 (13,391) 55%

12 24,591 11,066 (13,525) 55%

13 24,837 12,418 (12,418) 50%

14 25,085 13,797 (11,288) 45%

15 25,336 15,202 (10,134) 40%

16 25,589 16,633 (8,956) 35%

17 25,845 16,799 (9,046) 35%

18 26,104 18,273 (7,831) 30%

19 26,365 18,455 (7,909) 30%

20 26,628 19,971 (6,657) 25%

21 26,895 20,171 (6,724) 25%

22 27,164 23,089 (4,075) 15%

23 27,435 23,320 (4,115) 15%

24 27,710 24,939 (2,771) 10%

25 27,987 25,188 (2,799) 10%

26 28,267 25,440 (2,827) 10%

27 28,549 27,122 (1,427) 5%

28 28,835 27,970 (865) 3%

29 29,123 28,541 (582) 2%

30 29,414 29,414 0 0%

Total $722,406 $469,544 ($252,862) 35%

Present Value $447,713 $264,949 ($182,764) n/a

Source: Applicant, Storrs Associates. Present Value discount rate is 3.0%.
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ABOUT THIS REPORT 

SCOPE OF SERVICES - FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE AND IMPACT 
ANALYSIS 

The purpose of the report is to provide a consistent, accurate, and relia-
ble analysis of a proposed project that has asked the Agency for finan-
cial assistance. The three basic components are: 

1. Evaluate the capital structure, operating assumptions, and financial 
performance of the Project, calculate return on investment, and pro-
vide an opinion on whether the requested financial assistance is 
necessary and reasonable. This includes drafting a PILOT schedule 
for the Agency’s approval. 

2. Estimate the economic impact of construction, ongoing project op-
erations, and household spending using jobs, labor income, and 
contribution to the Gross Regional Product (GRP) of the City of Yon-
kers. 

3. Create a benefit/cost analysis that compares new tax revenue re-
sulting from the Project with the costs of the financial assistance. 

DATA SOURCES 

Demographic and Housing Information 

Esri is an internationally-recognized provider of Geo-
graphic Information Systems (GIS) and demographic  
data and visualization tools. Esri’s demographic data is 
gathered from the U.S. Census, the Bureau of Labor 

Statistics, and Bureau of Economic Analysis. Esri uses current and histori-
cal data to create estimates of future demographic characteristics. Any 
estimates used by Storrs Associates are clearly labeled as such. 

 

Market Benchmarks and Trends 

RealtyRates.com™ is a comprehensive resource 
of real estate investment and development 

news, trends, analytics, and market research that support real estate pro-
fessionals involved with more than 50 income producing and sell-out 
property types throughout the U.S. RealtyRates.com™ is the publisher of 

the award-winning Investor, Developer and Market Surveys, providing 

data essential to the appraisal, evaluation, disposition and marketing of 
investment and development real estate nationwide  

 

Economic Impact 

IMPLAN is a regional economic analysis software 
application that is designed to estimate the impact 
or ripple effect (specifically backward linkages) of a 
given economic activity within a specific geographic 
area through the implementation of its Input-

Output model. Studies, results, and reports that rely on IMPLAN data or 
applications are limited by the researcher’s assumptions concerning the 
subject or event being modeled. Studies such as this one are in no way 
endorsed or verified by IMPLAN Group, LLC unless otherwise stated by a 
representative of IMPLAN. IMPLAN® model, 2022 Data, using inputs pro-
vided by the user and IMPLAN Group LLC, IMPLAN System (data and soft-
ware), 16905 Northcross Dr., Suite 120, Huntersville, NC 28078 
www.IMPLAN.com.  
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STORRS ASSOCIATES 

Storrs Associates, LLC is a partner and advisor to public and private enti-
ties seeking to encourage economic growth and to make direct public 
and private investments. We deliver client-driven, high quality advice, 
customized analyses and reports, public speaking and learning sessions, 
and transaction management. Victoria Storrs, the company President, 
founded the firm in 2021 to provide direct, responsive service to munici-
pal governments and the public and private organizations who work 
with and for them.  She has worked with municipal governments for 
more than 20 years, beginning as an investment banker at First Albany 
Corporation and managing debt financings for state public authorities. 
She taught money and capital markets at the State University of New 
York at Albany School of Business, and has been a development finance 
and economic development consultant for more than seven years, in-
cluding five years at Camoin Associates of Saratoga Springs, NY, where 
she became the firm’s first Development Finance Practice Leader.  

Storrs Associates, LLC is located in Albany County, NY, and serves clients 
throughout New York and the Northeast. Learn more at 
www.storrsassociates.com and on LinkedIn. 
 

This report was prepared by Victoria Storrs, President and Founder. 

Vstorrs@storrsassociates.com 

(518) 512-9537 

 

 

 

Terms of Use 

This report was created for the Yonkers Industrial Development Agency, 
for its sole and exclusive use, which includes publication by the Agency in 
connection with its review of a project’s request for financial assistance.  

This report and the data generated may not be reproduced in any form 
or manner without attribution to Storrs Associates, LLC. 

Storrs Associates, LLC is not a registered Municipal Advisor and does not provide advice regarding capital markets or publicly financed debt. 

http://www.storrsassociates.com
https://www.linkedin.com/in/victoriastorrs/


 

THIS REPORT WAS PREPARED BY STORRS ASSOCIATES, LLC FOR 

YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY 

YONKERS, NY 



RESOLUTION 

CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY RESOLUTION APPROVING 

CONVERSION OF STATE DISASTER EMERGENCY LOAN AWARD TO COMBINATION LOAN 

AWARD AND GRANT AWARD FOR SACRED SEEDS ENTERPRISES LLC 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened in public session 

on December 28, 2022. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022 - 21 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 

York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended (hereinafter 

collectively called the “Act”), the CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (the 

“Agency”) was created with the authority and power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, 

among other things, acquiring, constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial 

facilities as authorized by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, on June 17, 2020, in response to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the Governor, signed into 

law Chapter 109 of the Laws of 2020 (“S8181A”), which amends certain sections of the Act to allow 

industrial development agencies in the State, including the Agency, to provide financial assistance in the 

form of loans and/or grants to eligible small businesses and not-for-profit corporations in an effort to 

alleviate the financial hardship causes by the COVID-19 pandemic; and  

WHEREAS, pursuant to S8181A the Agency may provide loans (the “State Disaster Emergency 

Loan”) to eligible small businesses and not-for-profit corporations with no more than fifty (50) employees 

in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00 (the “State Disaster Emergency Loan Program”); and  

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Agency awarded State Disaster Emergency Loans, as 

recommended by Agency staff and reviewed by the Board of Directors of the Agency; and  

WHEREAS, Sacred Seeds Enterprises LLC (hereinafter “Sacred Seeds” or “Borrower”) was the 

recipient of one such loan, in the amount of $25,000, the terms of which obligated Sacred Seeds to repay 

the loan in full by one (1) year from the date it became due: and 

WHEREAS, the date that the loan became due was set at one (1) year from the end of the grace 

period, itself set at sixty (60) days after the date on which the Governor declared the State of Emergency to 

have ended; and 

WHEREAS, the date on which the Governor ended the State of Emergency was June 24, 2021, 

which determined the end date of the grace period to be August 23, 2021; and 

WHEREAS, Borrower has repaid $15,000 as of September 9 2022, leaving a balance of $10,000 

on the loan; and 

WHEREAS, Borrower is unable to repay the loan on the terms of the agreement as previously 

entered into, as the business model of Borrower was based on attending in person events from which a 
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majority of Borrower’s revenue was derived, all of which events were canceled during the COVID-19 

Pandemic; and 

WHEREAS, while Borrower has experienced an uptick in sales as in person events resume, her 

business has not yet returned to pre-COVID-19 profitability; and  

WHEREAS, S8181A also created a grant program whereby eligible small businesses and not-for-

profit corporations could apply and receive grants, in an amount not to exceed $10,000, provided such funds 

would be used for the acquisition of personal protective equipment or installation of equipment necessary 

to prevent the spread of COVID-19 (“Eligible Expenditures”); and  

WHEREAS, during the State of Emergency, Borrower incurred Eligible Expenditures; and  

WHEREAS, the Borrower has asked the Agency to recast a portion of her loan, up to $10,000.00, 

as a grant to enable her to restructure her business so that she may remain a profitable and going concern; 

and  

WHEREAS, for the reasons stated in these recitals, the Agency finds it to be in the best interests 

of the community to convert a portion of the remaining loan into a grant; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 

AGENCY THAT:  

 Section 1.  The Agency hereby determines that is in the interests of the community and within 

the intent and purpose of the State Emergency Disaster Loan Program to modify the terms of the loan made 

to Borrower as follows: 

$10,000 of the loan debt will be converted into a grant under the State Disaster Emergency 

Loan Program, subject to proof being provided of Eligible Expenditures; and 

Section 2.  The members, representatives, counsel and consultants of the Agency are hereby 

authorized and directed to take all actions deemed appropriate to effectuate the State Disaster Emergency 

Loan and administer the State Disaster Emergency Loan Program, including without limitation, amending 

and restating any loan agreements and negotiating and executing any grant agreements, certificates or 

instruments, subject to the approval of counsel, and to do and cause to be done any all acts and things 

necessary and proper for carrying out the transaction contemplated by this resolution, said execution being 

conclusive evidence of such approval.   
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Section 3. This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 

which resulted as follows: 

Yea Nay Abstain Absent 

Mayor Mike Spano  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espiritu [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Marlyn Anderson [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj         [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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SECRETARY'S CERTIFICATION 

STATE OF NEW YORK ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 

Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held December 

28, 2022 with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and correct copy of the 

proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the whole of said original insofar 

as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, that the 

meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers Law (Open 

Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of the time and place 

of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present throughout 

said meeting. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force and effect 

and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency this 

__ day of _________________, 2022. 

Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 

[SEAL] 



RESOLUTION 

CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY RESOLUTION APPROVING 

CONVERSION OF STATE DISASTER EMERGENCY LOAN AWARD TO COMBINATION LOAN 

AWARD AND GRANT AWARD FOR BOUGIE BREWS 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened in public session 

on December 28, 2022. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022 - 22 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New York, 

as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended (hereinafter 

collectively called the “Act”), the CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (the 

“Agency”) was created with the authority and power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, 

among other things, acquiring, constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial 

facilities as authorized by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, on June 17, 2020, in response to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the Governor, signed into 

law Chapter 109 of the Laws of 2020 (“S8181A”), which amends certain sections of the Act to allow 

industrial development agencies in the State, including the Agency, to provide financial assistance in the 

form of loans and/or grants to eligible small businesses and not-for-profit corporations in an effort to 

alleviate the financial hardship causes by the COVID-19 pandemic; and  

WHEREAS, pursuant to S8181A the Agency may provide loans (the “State Disaster Emergency 

Loan”) to eligible small businesses and not-for-profit corporations with no more than fifty (50) employees 

in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00 (the “State Disaster Emergency Loan Program”); and  

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Agency awarded State Disaster Emergency Loans, as 

recommended by Agency staff and reviewed by the Board of Directors of the Agency; and  

WHEREAS, Bougie Brews, Inc. (hereinafter “Bougie Brews” or “Borrower”) was the recipient of 

one such loan, in the amount of $8,500, the terms of which obligated Sacred Seeds to repay the loan in full 

by one (1) year from the date it became due: and 

WHEREAS, the date that the loan became due was set at one (1) year from the end of the grace 

period, itself set at sixty (60) days after the date on which the Governor declared the State of Emergency to 

have ended; and 

WHEREAS, the date on which the Governor ended the State of Emergency was June 24, 2021, 

which determined the end date of the grace period to be August 23, 2021; and 

WHEREAS, Borrower has repaid $708.33 as of August 22, 2022, leaving a balance of $7,791.66 

on the loan; and 

WHEREAS, Borrower is unable to repay the loan on the terms of the agreement as previously 

entered into, as the business model of Borrower was based on attending in person events from which a 

majority of Borrower’s revenue was derived, all of which events were canceled during the COVID-19 

Pandemic; and 
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WHEREAS, while Borrower has experienced an uptick in sales as in person events resume, her 

business has not yet returned to pre-COVID-19 profitability; and  

WHEREAS, S8181A also created a grant program whereby eligible small businesses and not-for-

profit corporations could apply and receive grants, in an amount not to exceed $10,000, provided such funds 

would be used for the acquisition of personal protective equipment or installation of equipment necessary 

to prevent the spread of COVID-19 (“Eligible Expenditures”); and  

WHEREAS, during the State of Emergency, Borrower incurred Eligible Expenditures; and 

WHEREAS, the Borrower has asked the Agency to recast a portion of her loan, up to $10,000.00, 

as a grant to enable her to restructure her business so that she may remain a profitable and going concern; 

and  

WHEREAS, for the reasons stated in these recitals, the Agency finds it to be in the best interests 

of the community to convert a portion of the remaining loan into a grant; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 

AGENCY THAT:  

Section 1.  The Agency hereby determines that is in the interests of the community and within 

the intent and purpose of the State Emergency Disaster Loan Program to modify the terms of the loan made 

to Borrower as follows: 

$7,791.66 of the loan debt will be converted into a grant under the State Disaster 

Emergency Loan Program, subject to proof being provided of Eligible Expenditures; and 

Section 2.  The members, representatives, counsel and consultants of the Agency are hereby 

authorized and directed to take all actions deemed appropriate to effectuate the State Disaster Emergency 

Loan and administer the State Disaster Emergency Loan Program, including without limitation, amending 

and restating any loan agreements and negotiating and executing any grant agreements, certificates or 

instruments, subject to the approval of counsel, and to do and cause to be done any all acts and things 

necessary and proper for carrying out the transaction contemplated by this resolution, said execution being 

conclusive evidence of such approval.   
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Section 3. This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, which 

resulted as follows: 

Yea Nay Abstain Absent 

Mayor Mike Spano  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espiritu [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj         [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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SECRETARY'S CERTIFICATION 

(CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY RESOLUTION APPROVING 

CONVERSION OF STATE DISASTER EMERGENCY LOAN AWARD TO COMBINATION LOAN 

AWARD AND GRANT AWARD FOR BOUGIE BREWS) 

STATE OF NEW YORK ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 

Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held December 

28, 2022 with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and correct copy of the 

proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the whole of said original insofar 

as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, that the 

meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers Law (Open 

Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of the time and place 

of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present throughout 

said meeting. 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force and effect 

and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency this 

__ day of _________________, 2022. 

Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 

[SEAL] 



THE VINEYARD HOLDINGS LLC 

83-95 Vineyard Avenue



 

 

 

INDUCEMENT RESOLUTION 

(The Vineyard Holdings NY LLC Project) 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened in 

public session on December 28, 2022.  

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022-23 

 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 

AGENCY ACCEPTING THE APPLICATION OF THE VINEYARD 

HOLDINGS NY LLC (THE “COMPANY”) WITH RESPECT TO A CERTAIN 

PROJECT (AS DESCRIBED BELOW) AND (ii) AUTHORIZING A PUBLIC 

HEARING WITH RESPECT TO THE PROJECT 

 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 

York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 

(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 

DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (hereinafter called the “Agency”) was created with the authority 

and power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, 

constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized 

by the Act; and 

 

WHEREAS, THE VINEYARD HOLDINGS NY LLC, for itself or an entity to be formed 

(the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the Agency requesting the 

Agency’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (i) the acquisition or 

retention of the land commonly known as 83-95 Vineyard Avenue (Section 2, Block 2170, Lots 

78, 82, 84 and 85) (the “Land”); (ii) the construction, renovation, improving, maintaining and 

equipping on the Land of a four-story residential building containing approximately 32 residential 

rental units (24 one-bedroom and 8 two-bedroom units), 47 parking spaces and associated 

amenities (the “Improvements”); (iii) the acquisition and installation in and around the Land and 

Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal property (the 

“Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); and 

 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Act, the Agency desires to adopt a resolution describing the 

Project, Facility, and the Financial Assistance (as defined below) that the Agency is contemplating 

with respect to the Project; and 

 

WHEREAS, it is contemplated that the Agency will hold a public hearing and (i) negotiate 

and enter into an agent, financial assistance and project agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 

will designate the Company as its agent for the purpose of acquiring, constructing and equipping 

the Project (the “Agent Agreement”), (ii) negotiate and enter into a lease agreement (the “Lease 

Agreement”), leaseback agreement (the “Leaseback Agreement”) and tax agreement (the “Tax 

Agreement”) with the Company, and, if required by the Agency, a Tax Agreement mortgage (the 

“Tax Agreement Mortgage”), (iii) take a leasehold interest in the Land, the Improvements and 
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personal property constituting the Project (once the Agent Agreement, Lease Agreement, 

Leaseback Agreement and Tax Agreement (and Tax Agreement Mortgage, if applicable) have 

been negotiated), and (iv) provide financial assistance (as that term is defined in the Act) to the 

Company in the form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the 

acquisition, construction and equipping of the Project, (b) a partial real property tax abatement 

structured through the Tax Agreement, and (c) an exemption of State of New York (“State”) and 

local mortgage recording taxes (collectively, the “Financial Assistance”); and  

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE AGENCY AS 

FOLLOWS: 

 

Section 1. The Company has presented the Application in a form acceptable to the 

Agency.  Based upon the representations made by the Company to the Agency in the Company's 

Application, the Agency hereby finds and determines that: 

 

 (A) By virtue of the Act, the Agency has been vested with all powers necessary and 

convenient to carry out and effectuate the purposes and provisions of the Act and to exercise all 

powers granted to it under the Act; and 

 

 (B) The Agency has the authority to take the actions contemplated herein under the Act; 

and 

 

 (C) The action to be taken by the Agency will induce the Company to develop the 

Project, thereby increasing employment opportunities in the City of Yonkers and otherwise 

furthering the purposes of the Agency as set forth in the Act;  

 

 (D) The Project will not result in the removal of a civic, commercial, industrial, or 

manufacturing plant of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project from one area 

of the State to another area of the State or result in the abandonment of one or more plants or 

facilities of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project located within the State; 

and the Agency hereby finds that, based on the Company’s application, to the extent occupants are 

relocating from one plant or facility to another, the Project is reasonably necessary to discourage 

the Project occupants from removing such other plant or facility to a location outside the State 

and/or is reasonably necessary to preserve the competitive position of the Project occupants in 

their respective industries. 

 

Section 2. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Executive Director, Secretary 

and/or the CFO are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to (A) hold a public hearing in 

compliance with the Act, and (B) negotiate (1) an Agent Agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 

appoints the Company as its agent to undertake the Project, (2) a Lease Agreement, pursuant to 

which the Company leases the Project to the Agency, (3) a related Leaseback Agreement, pursuant 

to which the Agency leases its interest in the Project back to the Company, (4) a Tax Agreement, 

pursuant to which the Company agrees to make certain payments in lieu of real property taxes for 

the benefit of affected tax jurisdictions, (5) a Tax Agreement Mortgage, and (6) related Project 

certificates, instruments, agreements, and documents; provided (i) the rental payments under the 
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Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the Agency arising out of or 

related to the Project and Facility and indemnification of the Agency by the Company for actions 

taken by the Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; and (ii) the terms of 

the Tax Agreement is consistent with the Agency's Uniform Tax Exemption Policy or the 

procedures for deviation therefrom have been complied with. 

 

Section 3. The Agency is hereby authorized to conduct a public hearing in compliance 

with the Act. 

 

Section 4. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 

and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 

to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 

and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 

the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 

resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 

of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

 

Section 5. The Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 

which resulted as follows: 

 

    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

 

 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 

(The Vineyard Holdings NY LLC Project) 

 

STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 

 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 

Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 

on December 28, 2022, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true 

and correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of 

the whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 

that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 

Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 

the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with Article 7. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 

and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 

this ____ day of _____________ 2022. 

 

 

 

              

        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
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  PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa  

Date November 10, 2022 

Company Name The Vineyard Holdings NY LLC 

Project Type  New Development  Rehab    Expansion

 Commercial

 Industrial

 Retail

Housing:  Senior    Affordable    Market Rate

 Public Use

LLooccaattiioonn 

Address 83-95 Vineyard Ave

Distressed Area Yes  No

Empire Zone Yes  No

   Empowerment Zone  Yes     No

AApppprrooxxiimmaattee  PPrroojjeecctt  CCoosstt 

$9,725,000 

BBeenneeffiittss  RReeqquueesstteedd 

 Sales Tax Exemption  IRB  MRT Exemption  Real Property Agreement

PPrroojjeecctt  PPuurrppoossee 

 Job Creation 

 Job Retention 

 Community Development 

 Quality of Life 

 Regionally Significant 

 Development that will attract other investment 
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  PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa 

DDeessccrriibbee  BBeellooww  IIDDAA  JJuussttiiffiiccaattiioonn  ffoorr  IInndduucciinngg  PPrroojjeecctt::  

Description to address one or more of the following concepts 

(a) The economic need for the City of Yonkers (“City”) to have the applicant remain in or locate 
within the City; 

(b) The economic, charitable, cultural or other contribution that the applicant will provide to the 
City and its residents if the application is granted; 

(c) The extent to which receiving IDA benefits adds to the viability of the applicant concerning any 

activities within the City; 

(d) The extent to which granting the application will improve the quality of life to residents in the 
City; and 

(e)    The extent to which granting the application will complement existing business development in the 

   City. 

 The Property is located on Vineyard Avenue on its westerly side and consists of a vacant and overgrown, 

wooded site. The Property now consists of 25,600 sq.ft., up from 19,500 sq.ft. pursuant to the original 
application, after the addition of lot 85 to the south. The Property will be developed with a 4-story (with 

ground floor) residential building containing 32 rental housings units (24 one-bedroom and 8 two-bedroom). 
On-site parking for 47 cars, which is 2 in excess of that which is required, will be provided on a new parking 

deck located at the rear of the building which will be accessible from Ridge Avenue which is a parallel roadway 

located west and to the rear of the Property. 

The ground floor of the building will contain a mechanical space, laundry area and a bike room. The first 
floor will have a compactor room and 7 one-bedroom apartments and 1 two-bedroom apartment. The second, 

third, and fourth floor apartments will each have 6 one-bedroom apartments and 2 two-bedroom apartments.  

Zoning Board approval has been granted. 

The benefits to be obtained by the Yonkers Industrial Development Agency (“IDA”) are the key to the 

success of this project and the ability to move forward are the benefits afforded by the IDA. For example, the 
certainty that a pilot agreement provides for budgeting for this type of project cannot be overstated. This 

property is currently vacant and is an eyesore. In its place will be much needed new housing stock. There has 

been little or no development along this corridor and this project will serve as a catalyst and much needed 
investment.  

        The project is seeking IDA benefits of STE, MRTE, and a 25 Year PILOT. 



































AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION 

(Omnibus Sales Tax Extensions – Various Projects) 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 12/2022-24 

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 

DEVELOPMENT AGENCY TO TAKE ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION 

AFTER STAFF REVIEW TO EXTEND SALES TAX EXEMPTION 

BENEFITS PERIODS FOR THE PROJECT BENEFICIARIES LISTED 

ON SCHEDULE A ATTACHED HERETO  

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of 

New York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as 

amended (hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the City of Yonkers Industrial 

Development Agency (hereinafter the “Agency”) was created with the authority and power to 

own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing and 

equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized by the Act; 

and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to certain resolutions (the “Resolution”) previously adopted by the 

Agency, the Agency appointed the companies listed on Schedule “A” (the “Companies”) the true 

and lawful agents of the Agency to undertake certain projects, each located in the City of 

Yonkers; and 

WHEREAS, in connection with the projects and to effectuate the agent status of the 

Companies, the Agency executed, among other things, a certain sales tax exemption package, as 

extended from time to time (as so extended, the “Sales Tax Exemption Package”) and an NYS 

Form ST-60, “IDA Appointment of Project Operator or Agent”, as extended from time to time 

and currently expiring December 31, 2022 (as so extended from time to time, the “NYS Form 

ST-60”); and 

WHEREAS, the Agency has conferred with the Companies whose projects are ongoing 

and have not exceeded their approved sales tax exemptions and now desires to adopt a resolution 

extending the agent status of the Companies to December 31, 2023, and authorizing the 

execution and delivery of a Sales Tax Exemption Package and NYS Form ST-60 expiring on 

December 31, 2023. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE CITY OF 

YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY AS FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The authorization to extend the agent status of the Companies is a matter 

of the Agency’s routine administration and management, and, as such, is a Type II action 

pursuant to 6 N.Y.C.R.R. §617.5(c)(26) and therefore no findings or determination of 

DRAFT 
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significance are required under Article 8 of the New York Environmental Conservation Law 

(“SEQRA”). 

 Section 2. The Executive Director of the Agency is hereby authorized, on behalf of 

the Agency, to extend the agent status of the Companies from December 31, 2022, to December 

31, 2023; and the Executive Director, President, Vice President, Chairman, Vice Chairman 

and/or Secretary of the Agency are hereby authorized to execute and deliver a Sales Tax 

Exemption Package and NYS Form ST-60 expiring December 31, 2023.  The Agency is further 

authorized to file the NYS Form ST-60 expiring December 31, 2023, with New York State Tax 

Department's IDA Unit. 

 

 Section 3. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 

and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required 

and to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, 

charges and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the 

opinion of the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of 

the foregoing resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants 

and provisions of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

 

Section 4. These Resolutions shall take effect immediately. 

 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll 

call, which resulted as follows: 

 

    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ]   

Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Victor Gjonaj              [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

Roberto Espirtu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

 

 The Resolutions were thereupon duly adopted. 
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SECRETARY'S CERTIFICATION 

(Omnibus Sales Tax Extensions – Various Projects) 

   
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 

 

I, the undersigned, Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency DO 

HEREBY CERTIFY: 

 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of 

Yonkers Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained 

therein, held on December 28, 2022, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the 

same is a true and correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth 

therein and of the whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein 

referred to. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 

that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public 

Officers Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public 

notice of the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 

 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 

and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said 

Agency this ___ day of _____________, 2022. 

 

 

 

              

        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 

 

[SEAL] 
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Schedule “A” 

 

Extensions Through December 31, 2023 

 
 

I. 222 Lake Partners LLC 

II. 57 Alexander Developer LLC 

III. 70 Jackson Street LLC Alma 

IV. The Plant Manor, LLC (Alder Manor) 

V. 9-11 Riverdale JBM LLC (Erin Construction and Development, Co. Inc.) 

VI. Waverly Saw Mill River Realty LLC (1100 Saw Mill River Road) 

VII. Hudson View Building #4 LLC (Lionsgate Phase II) 

VIII. 1969 Central Park Ave LLC (1969 Central Park Ave) 

IX. 1060 Nepperhan Ave LLC (KCT, Inc. Cubesmart) 

X. Brooks Shopping Centers LLC 

XI. L&A Acquisitions LLC (Adira at Riverside) 
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